# **Queensland Clinical Guidelines**

Translating evidence into best clinical practice

# Maternity and Neonatal **Clinical Guideline**

Obesity and pregnancy (including post bariatric surgery)



Document title: Obesity and pregnancy (including post bariatric surgery); formerly titled Obesity in

Publication date: pregnancy

Publication date: August 2021

Document number: MN21.14-V6-R26

Document supplement:

The document supplement is integral to and should be read in conjunction with

this guideline.

Amendments: Full version history is supplied in the document supplement.

Amendment date: August 2021
Replaces document: MN15.14-V5-R20

Author: Queensland Clinical Guidelines

Audience: Health professionals in Queensland public and private maternity and neonatal

services

Review date: December 2026

Endorsed by: Queensland Clinical Guidelines Steering Committee

Statewide Maternity and Neonatal Clinical Network (Queensland)

Contact: Email: <u>Guidelines@health.qld.gov.au</u>
URL: https://www.health.qld.gov.au/qcg



#### Cultural acknowledgement

We acknowledge the Traditional Custodians of the land on which we work and pay our respect to the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Elders past, present and emerging.

#### Disclaimer

This guideline is intended as a guide and provided for information purposes only. The information has been prepared using a multidisciplinary approach with reference to the best information and evidence available at the time of preparation. No assurance is given that the information is entirely complete, current, or accurate in every respect.

The guideline is not a substitute for clinical judgement, knowledge and expertise, or medical advice. Variation from the guideline, taking into account individual circumstances, may be appropriate.

This guideline does not address all elements of standard practice and accepts that individual clinicians are responsible for:

- · Providing care within the context of locally available resources, expertise, and scope of practice
- Supporting consumer rights and informed decision making, including the right to decline intervention or ongoing management
- Advising consumers of their choices in an environment that is culturally appropriate and which
  enables comfortable and confidential discussion. This includes the use of interpreter services where
  necessary
- Ensuring informed consent is obtained prior to delivering care
- Meeting all legislative requirements and professional standards
- Applying standard precautions, and additional precautions as necessary, when delivering care
- Documenting all care in accordance with mandatory and local requirements

Queensland Health disclaims, to the maximum extent permitted by law, all responsibility and all liability (including without limitation, liability in negligence) for all expenses, losses, damages and costs incurred for any reason associated with the use of this guideline, including the materials within or referred to throughout this document being in any way inaccurate, out of context, incomplete or unavailable.

**Recommended citation:** Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Obesity and pregnancy (including post bariatric surgery). Guideline No. MN21.14-V6-R26. Queensland Health. 2021. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au/qcg">http://www.health.qld.gov.au/qcg</a>

© State of Queensland (Queensland Health) 2021



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives V4.0 International licence. In essence, you are free to copy and communicate the work in its current form for non-commercial purposes, as long as you attribute Queensland Clinical Guidelines, Queensland Health and abide by the licence terms. You may not alter or adapt the work in any way. To view a copy of this licence, visit

For further information, contact Queensland Clinical Guidelines, RBWH Post Office, Herston Qld 4029, email <a href="Guidelines@health.qld.gov.au">Guidelines@health.qld.gov.au</a>, For permissions beyond the scope of this licence, contact: Intellectual Property Officer, Queensland Health, GPO Box 48, Brisbane Qld 4001, email <a href="mailto:jp">jp</a> officer@health.qld.qov.au.

#### Flowchart: Obesity and pregnancy (including post bariatric surgery)

#### **Principles of care**

CMC

- Sensitive language to reduce weight stigma
- · Local criteria for safe care provision

Singleton

- Sufficient resources (human and equipment)
- Audit care

#### BMI classification (kg/m<sup>2</sup>)

•	Underweight	< 18.5
•	Normal	18.5–24.9 <sup>,</sup>
•	Overweight	25.0-29.9°
•	Obese I	30.0-34.9
•	Obese II	35.0-39.9
•	Obese III	> 40

\*Variations for Asian background

GWG	
Trimester 1	kg
<ul> <li>All women</li> </ul>	0.5-2.0
Trimester 2+3	kg/week
<ul> <li>Underweight</li> </ul>	0.5
<ul> <li>Normal</li> </ul>	0.4
<ul> <li>Overweight</li> </ul>	0.3
<ul> <li>Obese</li> </ul>	0.2

#### **Total GWG**

Sirigietori	ĸy
<ul> <li>Normal</li> </ul>	11.5—16
<ul> <li>Overweight</li> </ul>	7—11.5
<ul> <li>Obese</li> </ul>	5–9
Twin/triplet	kg
<ul> <li>Normal</li> </ul>	17–25
<ul> <li>Overweight</li> </ul>	14-23

11-19

# Pre and inter-conception

- · Comprehensive health assessment
- Discuss health impacts and options
- · Consider referral to dietitian
- · Aim to normalise weight
- Higher dose folic acid daily

Personalised approach to weight concern and

Obese

- · Post BS: micronutrient supplements and monitoring
- Identify/optimise comorbidities (e.g. diabetes mellitus)

#### Antenatal

#### Assessment

- Comprehensive history (including past BS)
- Early antenatal booking-in
- Measure BMI pre-pregnancy and at 36 weeks
- · Use correctly sized BP cuff
- If BS: micronutrient supplements/monitoring

#### **Discuss**

- Lifestyle options, healthy eating and physical activity
- GWG and consider weight gain chart use
- Implications for care (e.g. transfer of care)
- Greater inaccuracy early pregnancy screening

#### Refer as required

- Psychosocial wellbeing
- Mental health

#### Consider risk of

- Pre-eclampsia low dose aspirin
- VTE and need for thromboprophylaxis

Elements   BMI (kg/n	n <sup>2</sup> ) 25–29.9	30–34.9	35–39.9	> 40	BS
Higher dose folic acid		✓	✓	✓	✓
Multidisciplinary	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
Additional bloods		✓	✓	✓	✓
Early GDM screen		✓	✓	✓	✓ caution:OGTT
Additional USS			✓	✓	✓
Referrals					
Dietitian	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
Obstetrician			Consult	✓	✓
Anaesthetic				✓	✓
Obstetric medicine					✓

#### Labour and birth

- If BMI >  $40 \text{ kg/m}^2$ o Early assessment of IV access
  - o Recommend CFM
- If prophylactic antibiotics, consider higher dosage
- Surveillance for shoulder dystocia/PPH
- Active third stage management

- **Postpartum**
- · Surveillance for airway compromise
- Early mobilisation
- · Assess risk of VTE and consider thromboprophylaxis
- Additional support for breastfeeding
- Referral for ongoing healthy lifestyle support

BMI: body mass index, BP: blood pressure, BS: bariatric surgery, CFM: continuous fetal monitoring, GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus, GWG: gestational weight gain, IV intravenous, OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test, PPH: postpartum haemorrhage, USS: ultrasound scan, VTE: venous thromboembolism, > greater than, < less than

#### **Table of Contents**

Flowcha	art:	3
Abbrevia	ations	6
Definitio	ns	6
1 Intr	roduction	7
1.1	Prevalence	7
2 Clir	nical standards	8
2.1	Language	
2.2	Minimising weight stigma	
2.3	Clinical care	
2.4	Referral pathways	
	omoting a healthy lifestyle	
3.1	Psychosocial support	
3.2	Healthy lifestyle, eating and movement	
_	ternal size and pregnancy	
4.1	Weight status calculation and classification	
4.1	· ·	
4.2	Gestational weight gain	
4.2		
5 He	alth impacts of obesity on pregnancy	
5.1	Impacts on the woman	
5.2	Impacts on the baby	
5.3	Incremental increase of risk	
6 Pre	econception and inter-pregnancy care	
	tenatal care	
7.1	Pregnancy care additions—overweight and obesity	
7.2	Surveillance for co-morbidities	
7.3	Fetal surveillance	
8 Intr	rapartum care	
8.1	Induction of labour	
8.2	Caesarean section	
9 Pos	stpartum care	22
9.1	Clinical surveillance	
9.2	Breastfeeding	
9.3	Discharge and postpartum weight retention	23
10 Bai	riatric surgery and pregnancy	
10.1	Impact of previous bariatric surgery on pregnancy	
10.2	Bariatric procedures	24
10.3	Nutrition and screening if post bariatric surgery	25
10.4	Supplements if post bariatric surgery	25
10.5	Pregnancy care additions if post bariatric surgery	26
10.6	Postnatal care additions if post bariatric surgery	26
Referen	ces	27
Appendi	ix A: Resource considerations	33
Appendi	ix B: Retrieval Services Queensland—transport weights	33
	ix C: Suggested pregnancy nutrient and biochemical screening post bariatric surgery	
Appendi	ix D: Recommendations for routine micronutrient supplementation post bariatric surgery	35
	ledgements	36

#### **List of Tables**

Table 1. Queensland mothers by BMI and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander status 2019	7
Table 2. Weight stigma in healthcare	
Table 3. Clinical care	9
Table 4. Referral pathways	9
Table 5. Psychosocial support and health care engagement	10
Table 6. Healthy lifestyle, eating and movement	11
Table 7. Tools to calculate weight status	12
Table 8. Weight classifications and risk of disease	12
Table 9. Recommended gestational weight gain	13
Table 10. Monitoring gestational weight gain	13
Table 11. Pregnancy health impacts of obesity on the woman	14
Table 12. Impacts of obesity on the fetus/baby	
Table 13. Association between clinical outcomes and BMI	
Table 14. Preconception and inter-pregnancy care	16
Table 15. Pregnancy care additions—overweight and obesity	17
Table 16. Antenatal surveillance	-
Table 17. Fetal surveillance	
Table 18. Intrapartum assessment and management	
Table 19. Induction of labour	
Table 20. Caesarean section	
Table 21. Postpartum clinical surveillance	
Table 22. Breastfeeding support	
Table 23. Discharge	
Table 24. Pregnancy outcomes following previous bariatric surgery	
Table 25. Bariatric procedures	24
Table 26. Nutrition and screening if post bariatric surgery	
Table 27. Post bariatric surgery preconception and pregnancy supplements	
Table 28. Pregnancy care additions post BS	
Table 29. Postnatal care additions post BS	26

#### **Abbreviations**

BMI	Body mass index
BS	Bariatric surgery
CFM	Continuous fetal monitoring
CS	Caesarean section
EDD	Estimated due date
FGR	Fetal growth restriction
GDM	Gestational diabetes mellitus
GP	General practitioner
GWG	Gestational weight gain
ICU	Intensive care unit
IOL	Induction of labour
IV	Intravenous
LGA	Large for gestational age
n	Number of people in a study
NTD	Neural tube defect
OSA	Obstructive sleep apnoea
SGA	Small for gestational age
PPH	Primary postpartum haemorrhage
USS	Ultrasound scan
VTE	Venous thromboembolism

#### **Definitions**

Bariatric	Equipment intended for use with patients exceeding a particular weight or
equipment	size (e.g. 120 kg or BMI greater than 35)
Healthcare team	Membership of the healthcare team is influenced by the needs of the woman and her baby, availability of staff, and other local resourcing issues. The health care team may include a range of multidisciplinary professional including, but not limited to, midwife, midwifery navigator, nurse, nurse practitioner, obstetrician, neonatologist/paediatrician, other specialist practitioners (e.g. maternal fetal medicine specialist), general practitioner, social worker/counsellor and dietitian).
Macronutrients	Nutrients that the body requires in large quantities (e.g. energy, protein, fatty acids).
Micronutrients	Nutrients that the body requires in smaller quantities (e.g. folate, other vitamins).
Weight stigma	Discrimination and prejudice specific to body size and appearance.

#### 1 Introduction

The prevalence of obesity is increasing worldwide<sup>1</sup> and is the leading risk factor associated with disease in Australia.<sup>2</sup> A significant proportion of pregnant women in Queensland have a raised body mass index (BMI)<sup>3</sup> and they are more likely to experience pregnancy complications, including stillbirth.<sup>4,5</sup> A BMI greater than 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> or excessive GWG is implicated in up to 30% of pregnancy complications<sup>6</sup> (e.g. pre-eclampsia, gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), preterm birth and a baby who is large for gestational age (LGA).<sup>5</sup>

Healthy lifestyle interventions across the childbearing continuum are thought to provide an opportunity for health improvement and renewed efforts are recommended to encourage all women of reproductive age to adopt healthy lifestyle choices.<sup>4,7,8</sup> Whilst lifestyle interventions remain an important facet of health care,<sup>8,9</sup> sensitive and respectful partnerships is the critical foundation for women living with a raised BMI, who often experience significant weight stigma when accessing maternity services.<sup>10</sup> A holistic approach is imperative with referral to specialists according to the woman's individual needs and choices.

When discussing lifestyle interventions, consider the multifaceted issues that may contribute to increased weight (e.g. epigenetics, childhood adverse experiences, mental ill-health, socio-economic status) to avoid escalating challenging feelings some women may feel (e.g. shame, guilt).<sup>5,11</sup> Bariatric surgery (BS) is one option for women of reproductive age to reach a healthy weight, and there are now greater demands to provide specialty pregnancy care for women with past BS.<sup>12</sup>

Expansive literature is available addressing the endemic and complex nature of obesity and the impact on pregnancy.<sup>5,13,14</sup> This guideline summarises findings and makes consensus recommendations relating to women with a raised BMI or who have had BS and become pregnant or are planning a pregnancy.

#### 1.1 Prevalence

- 46% of pregnant women in Queensland have a BMI above the normal range<sup>3</sup>, aligning with Australian data<sup>15</sup>
- Women experiencing obesity are more likely to be single, smoke and experience a
  greater level of social disadvantage<sup>16</sup>
- There is a dose response relationship between pre-pregnancy BMI and a lower quality diet, supporting the concept that obesity is a form of sub-optimal nutrition<sup>17</sup>
- 31% of pregnant Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander women have a BMI 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> or above, versus 21% of non-Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander women<sup>3</sup>
  - Refer to Table 1. Queensland mothers by BMI and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander status 2019

Table 1. Queensland mothers by BMI and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander status 2019

BMI (kg/m²)	Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander women (n=4436) %	Non-Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander women (n=55089) %	Total %
Underweight (18 or less)	10	7	7
Normal (19-24)	34	47	46
Overweight (25–29)	23	24	24
Obese class I (30–34)	16	12	13
Obese class II (35–39)	9	6	6
Obese class III (40-49)	5	3	3
BMI 50 or above	0.7	0.3	0.4
Not stated	3	0.9	1
Total	100	100	100

Source: Queensland Health Perinatal data collection: extracted May 20213

### 2 Clinical standards

A holistic approach designed around the woman's clinical circumstances, comorbidities and informed choices will provide excellence in health care for the woman living with a raised BMI when planning or experiencing pregnancy.<sup>18</sup>

### 2.1 Language

There is no single term universally acceptable<sup>19</sup> to women who are living with a BMI greater than 25 kg/m². In this guideline, the clinical terms overweight, obese or BMI (as defined by the Institute of Medicine) are used. Other terms may be equally appropriate or preferred according to a woman's individual values and preferences.

#### 2.2 Minimising weight stigma

Table 2. Weight stigma in healthcare

Aspect	Consideration
Context	<ul> <li>Weight stigma occurs when people feel that they have been treated differently due to their body weight<sup>20</sup></li> <li>Obesity is a multifaceted health condition and is often associated with:         <ul> <li>Sub-optimal nutrition,<sup>21</sup> childhood adverse experiences,<sup>22,23</sup> mental health disorders,<sup>24</sup> eating disorders<sup>25</sup></li> <li>Metabolic alterations impacting hormonal pathways and function<sup>14</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Beliefs based on myths<sup>26</sup> and misperceptions may underpin unfair treatment—intentionally or subconsciously, leading to weight stigma<sup>27</sup></li> <li>Negative societal stereotypes perpetuate stigmatisation<sup>27</sup></li> <li>Impaired psychological functioning resulting from weight stigma, challenges associated factors (e.g. low self-esteem, poor body image)<sup>27</sup></li> <li>Pregnant women accessing maternity services have reported feeling stigmatised<sup>11</sup></li> </ul>
Language recommendations	<ul> <li>Be respectful and maintain an awareness that language is an important contributor to weight stigma<sup>11,28</sup></li> <li>Avoid words such as 'super obese' and 'morbidly obese'</li> <li>Use 'people first' language (e.g. 'the woman experiencing obesity' rather than 'the obese woman')<sup>29</sup></li> <li>Discuss and document the woman's language preferences and encourage use by all team members</li> </ul>
Clinician support	<ul> <li>Support the healthcare team to develop communication skills that enable positive and non-judgemental discussions about weight<sup>11,28,30</sup></li> <li>Offer training and resources to support         <ul> <li>Knowledge translation and participatory engagement with women<sup>30,31</sup></li> <li>Understanding of the broad impacts of obesity on clinical care</li> </ul> </li> <li>Health professionals can enhance their own communication skills by engaging in self-reflection about perceptions and attitudes to obesity<sup>28</sup></li> </ul>

### 2.3 Clinical care

Table 3. Clinical care

Aspect	Clinical practice points
Standard care	<ul> <li>Refer to the Queensland Clinical Guideline: Standard care for healthcare concepts considered routine or 'standard' including:         <ul> <li>Woman-centred care</li> <li>Continuity of care models</li> <li>Consent, privacy and respectful communication</li> <li>Informed decision making</li> <li>Culturally safe and appropriate care</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Weight related care	<ul> <li>Individualise general information about weight and pregnancy to the woman's circumstances (e.g. family history or existing comorbidities)<sup>32</sup></li> <li>When taking measurements, promote privacy, modesty, comfort and accuracy (e.g. scales in a private area<sup>33</sup>)<sup>11,28</sup></li> <li>If weight exceeds 120 kg or BMI over 35 kg/m<sup>2</sup>—bariatric equipment</li> <li>Refer to Appendix B: Retrieval Services Queensland—transport weights</li> <li>Refer to Appendix B: Retrieval Services Queensland</li> </ul>
Model of care	<ul> <li>If BMI more than 30 kg/m² or previous BS, early booking in<sup>9,34</sup></li> <li>Care within a continuity of carer model recommended due to:<sup>35</sup> <ul> <li>Increased risk of associated psychosocial issues<sup>30</sup></li> <li>Risk of fragmentation of care particularly when BMI is above 40 kg/m² <sup>36</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Consider tailored programs<sup>37</sup> (e.g. healthy lifestyle, peer support groups, specialised clinics, midwife navigator)         <ul> <li>Preconception clinics for women living with obesity<sup>38</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Link to local community groups promoting health lifestyle activities<sup>38</sup></li> <li>Encourage ongoing care with general practitioner (GP) to enhance long term health enhancing behaviours<sup>39</sup></li> </ul>
Transfer of care	<ul> <li>Develop local protocols for transfer aligned to service capabilities and logistics (e.g. available afterhours clinical expertise and ancillary support and resources)<sup>40,41</sup></li> <li>Discuss options for care with the woman early in pregnancy, considering:         <ul> <li>Risks associated with birthing away from family, community, country</li> <li>Family impacts (e.g. accommodation, transport, childcare)</li> </ul> </li> <li>Consider if consultation with a higher level facility (as opposed to transfer) may offer a safe model of care</li> <li>When transfer of care is agreed, discuss with the receiving facility as soon as possible, ideally prior to the onset of labour</li> <li>Consider restrictions on weight capacity of the various modes of transport</li> <li>Refer to Appendix B: Retrieval Services Queensland—transport weights</li> </ul>

# 2.4 Referral pathways

Table 4. Referral pathways

Aspect	Consideration
Context	<ul> <li>Consider use of telehealth services</li> <li>Consider Australian College of Midwives—National Midwifery Guidelines for Consultation and Referral<sup>42</sup></li> </ul>
Dietitian	<ul> <li>If BMI greater than 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> <sup>43,44</sup></li> <li>If previous BS<sup>41</sup></li> </ul>
Obstetrician	<ul> <li>If previous BS</li> <li>If BMI is greater than 35 kg/m² in the first trimester—Consult<sup>42</sup></li> <li>If BMI is greater than 40 kg/m² in the first trimester—Refer<sup>42</sup></li> </ul>
Anaesthetic	<ul> <li>If BMI is greater than 40 kg/m² refer for third trimester review for<sup>44</sup>:</li> <li>Anaesthetic pre-assessment</li> <li>Development of anaesthetic management plan</li> </ul>
Allied health	Refer as indicated (e.g. to social work, physiotherapist, exercise physiologist, occupational therapist, pharmacist)
Mental health	Refer as indicated to psychologist, perinatal mental health, mental health services <sup>41</sup>

## 3 Promoting a healthy lifestyle

Pregnant women living with a raised BMI require a multifaceted and holistic approach to clinical care. This approach is best provided by a healthcare team experienced in the management of maternal obesity.<sup>7</sup>

# 3.1 Psychosocial support

Table 5. Psychosocial support and health care engagement

Aspect	Consideration				
Information	<ul> <li>Women living with a raised BMI may experience issues that impact on their psychological wellbeing during pregnancy (e.g. body image changes)<sup>24</sup> <ul> <li>Maintain a low threshold for referral to mental health services</li> </ul> </li> <li>Health care engagement may improve health literacy, lifestyle choices and contribute to improved health for future generations<sup>21</sup></li> <li>Sharing information about lifestyle changes using a sensitive and practical approach can support women to feel more in control<sup>10</sup></li> <li>Maintaining engagement with health care providers is a major challenge, particularly during lifestyle and behavioural changes<sup>21,45</sup></li> </ul>				
Enablers to health care engagement	<ul> <li>Focus on promoting healthy lifestyle rather than on body weight alone<sup>13</sup></li> <li>Build a positive therapeutic relationship using sensitive communication strategies<sup>21,45</sup></li> <li>Promote peer and family support and involvement when behavioural changes are being undertaken<sup>21</sup></li> <li>Promote participatory communication (e.g. the 5A's–Ask, Assess, Advise, Agree, Assist) for more effective counselling and better engagement<sup>46</sup> <ul> <li>Tailor information according to individual needs and values for greater meaning<sup>31</sup></li> <li>Target topics raised by the woman to align healthy behaviours that may improve the woman's wellness (e.g. nausea may be reduced by non-fatty food choices; fatigue can be reduced by exercising)<sup>32,46</sup></li> <li>Dispel myths (e.g. 'eating for two') by explaining physical changes in pregnancy (e.g. excessive food intake may increase maternal size)<sup>32</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Schedule adequate time for discussions<sup>47</sup></li> <li>Consider increasing the frequency of contact through face to face, telehealth, or SMS messaging<sup>7,48</sup></li> </ul>				
Barriers to health care engagement	<ul> <li>Women may avoid healthcare due to feelings of weight stigma<sup>11</sup></li> <li>Avoiding or limiting discussions about size by health care provider<sup>31</sup> <ul> <li>May be perceived by the woman as a lack of interest or that the clinician sees her as unmotivated<sup>11</sup></li> <li>Denies the woman a normal experience of being coached regarding lifestyle choices in pregnancy<sup>10</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Unbalanced amounts of appointment time allocated to lifestyle changes leaving limited time to focus on pregnancy care<sup>10</sup></li> <li>Discussions based on fear arousal (e.g. risks of obesity) without offering protective actions have the potential to prompt defensive behaviours<sup>49</sup></li> <li>Clinical practice gaps (e.g. knowledge, skills, capability, resources)<sup>50</sup></li> </ul>				

# 3.2 Healthy lifestyle, eating and movement

Table 6. Healthy lifestyle, eating and movement

Aspect	Consideration					
Healthy lifestyle	<ul> <li>Implementing a lifestyle intervention of healthy diet or exercise, or both (versus 'routine' care and information sharing) reported reduced rates of:         <ul> <li>Excessive GWG<sup>44</sup></li> <li>GDM<sup>9,51</sup></li> <li>LGA infants<sup>44</sup> (15%<sup>9</sup>–65%<sup>52</sup>)</li> <li>Caesarean section (CS) <sup>44,51</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Limited quality evidence exists for prescribing a specific lifestyle intervention, duration, frequency, or delivery style<sup>53,54</sup></li> <li>Considered discussion about interventions that impact positively is imperative when the woman is motivated to implement change<sup>53</sup></li> <li>Refer to Section 2.2: Minimising weight stigma</li> </ul>					
Healthy eating	<ul> <li>Consider cultural food practices and preferences</li> <li>Support realistic goal setting, aligned with a balanced eating plan<sup>13</sup></li> <li>Discuss challenging situations and possible solutions to promote selfefficacy (e.g. think about what you might do when you go out to eat)<sup>49</sup></li> <li>Follow the Australian Dietary Guidelines and share information about<sup>7</sup>:         <ul> <li>Using a food diary</li> <li>Eating a variety of foods focussing on number of serves of core food groups</li> <li>Preferencing foods that are nutrient dense<sup>44</sup> and have a low glycaemic index<sup>9</sup></li> <li>Increasing intake of fruits and vegetables and eating less foods with high fat and sugar content<sup>55</sup></li> <li>Advise about impact of eating patterns using simple relevant examples<sup>9</sup></li> <li>Undernutrition is associated with an increased risk of a small for gestational age (SGA) baby, and overnutrition risks an LGA baby</li> <li>Healthy GWG results in a lower risk of CS and baby complications such as respiratory distress</li> <li>Encourage iron rich foods<sup>44</sup> due to risk of postpartum haemorrhage (PPH)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>					
Physical activity	<ul> <li>Assess levels of current movement and physical activity         <ul> <li>If minimal, encourage incidental movement (any form of movement is a benefit, minimise sitting time, take the stairs<sup>44</sup>)</li> <li>Aim to build to regular moderate intensity exercise recommended for all pregnant women (e.g. walking, low impact dance or aerobic classes,<sup>9</sup> swimming, muscle strengthening activities)<sup>44</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Encourage activities that are enjoyable and that offer community connection<sup>38</sup> <ul> <li>Recommend realistic goal setting and other measures such as pedometer, exercise diaries or journals<sup>7</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Offer information about exercise benefits specific to obesity in pregnancy</li></ul>					

### 4 Maternal size and pregnancy

Weight classification offers guidance about additional health risks associated with being pregnant and outside a normal weight range. It does not however, account for other variations that impact health (e.g. age, body composition, family history).

### 4.1 Weight status calculation and classification

The World Health Organisation (WHO) recommends the classification of weight in order to provide population comparisons and to identify individuals with additional health risks<sup>1</sup>.

Table 7. Tools to calculate weight status

Aspect	Considerations
вмі	<ul> <li>A practical, inexpensive population level measurement of weight status used to estimate the relative risk of disease related to obesity<sup>1,44</sup></li> <li>Each 3 kg equates to approximately 1 unit (1 kg/m²) of BMI</li> <li>Increased total body fluid during pregnancy makes it less robust<sup>58</sup></li> <li>Percentile charts are used for women up to 19 years to identify their weight classification<sup>59,60</sup></li> </ul>
Ethnic diversity	<ul> <li>No broad consensus for using a specific tool according to a woman's ethnicity<sup>44,61</sup> except for the Asian population</li> <li>Range of BMI levels associated with increased health risk is lower in Asian populations, therefore adjust GWG accordingly<sup>44,62,63</sup></li> <li>Refer to Table 9. Recommended gestational weight gain</li> </ul>
Recommendation	<ul> <li>Pre-pregnancy use BMI<sup>39</sup></li> <li>Waist circumference is used in some settings to predict level of visceral fat and refine disease risk (e.g. cardiovascular disease, diabetes)<sup>59,64</sup></li> <li>During pregnancy use pre-pregnancy BMI<sup>44</sup></li> <li>Recalculate BMI in the last trimester at approximately 36 weeks gestation</li> <li>Use clinical judgement to individualise the findings and health risks<sup>59</sup> (e.g. clinical judgement would consider an athlete's greater muscle mass as an impact on BMI)</li> </ul>

#### 4.1.1 Weight classification and risk of disease

Table 8. Weight classifications and risk of disease

Group	BMI (kg/m²)	Risk of disease/comorbidities			
Underweight	Less than 18.5	Low			
Normal weight	18.5–24.9	Average			
Overweight/pre obese	25–29.9	Increased			
Obesity class I	30–34.9	Moderate			
Obese class II	35–39.9	Severe			
Obese class III	40 or more	Very severe			
Group (15–19 years)	BMI (standard de	BMI (standard deviations above mean)			
Overweight	+1	Increased			
Obesity	+2	Increased			
Group (pre-pregnancy)	Waist circumference (cm)				
Overweight/abose	More than 80 cm	Increased			
Overweight/obese	More than 88 cm	High			

Source: World Health Organization. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. 2000<sup>1</sup>

### 4.2 Gestational weight gain

GWG recommendations are based on those of the Institute of Medicine<sup>41,65</sup> with BMI range variations included for women of Asian ethnicity.<sup>44</sup>

Table 9. Recommended gestational weight gain

Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m²)	Singleton pregnancy weight gain			
Non-Asian background	1 <sup>st</sup> trimester total weight gain (kg)	2 <sup>nd</sup> and 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester (kg/week)	<b>Total</b> (kg)	
Less than 18.5		0.5	12.5–18	
18.5 to 24.9	0 5 2 kg	0.4	11.5–16	
25.0 to 29.9	0.5–2 kg	0.3	7–11.5	
Greater than or equal to 30.0		0.2	5–9	
Asian background				
Less than 18.5		0.5	12.5–18	
18.5 to <b>22.9</b>	0.5–2 kg	0.4	11.5–16	
23.0 to 27.5		0.3	7–11.5	
Greater than 27.5			7	
Twin and triplet pregnancy	Twin or triplet pregnancy weight gain			
18.5 to 24.9			17–25	
25.0 to 29.9			14–23	
Greater than or equal to 30.0	11–19			

#### 4.2.1 Monitoring gestational weight gain

Table 10. Monitoring gestational weight gain

Aspect	Considerations				
Context	<ul> <li>Women living with obesity often exceed the recommended GWG<sup>66</sup></li> <li>An Australian study identified that pregnant women:         <ul> <li>Have divergent views and misperceptions about GWG<sup>67</sup></li> <li>Often underestimate own weight and overestimate optimal GWG<sup>67</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>				
Reduced GWG	<ul> <li>Studies examining reduced GWG by balancing dietary intake with nutrient and energy requirements are underpowered with inconsistent findings<sup>66,68</sup></li> <li>Weight loss during pregnancy when compared to recommended GWG is associated with SGA<sup>69,70</sup></li> <li>Weight loss is not recommended for women during pregnancy<sup>70</sup></li> </ul>				
Health benefits of recommended GWG	<ul> <li>Less pregnancy related impacts (e.g. pre-eclampsia,<sup>71</sup> CS;<sup>44,71</sup> LGA<sup>44</sup>)</li> <li>Reduced risk of postpartum weight retention and future obesity<sup>33,72</sup></li> <li>Health outcomes are optimised when:         <ul> <li>GWG is steady and within the recommended range<sup>14,65</sup></li> <li>Structured interventions (diet and regular exercise) support women to gain appropriate weight in pregnancy<sup>9</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>				
Measuring GWG	<ul> <li>Use standard procedures to ensure consistency of serial weights<sup>65</sup></li> <li>Plot weight against gestation to identify trends<sup>65</sup></li> <li>Offer the use of a validated weight gain monitoring chart<sup>73</sup> (e.g. Pregnancy weight gain chart for BMI 25 kg/m² or over<sup>74</sup>)</li> <li>Review weight and discuss the pattern of GWG at each visit<sup>44,73</sup></li> </ul>				
Recommendation	<ul> <li>Record pre-pregnancy weight and BMI at initial visit<sup>44</sup></li> <li>If no pre-pregnancy weight, use weight at first antenatal appointment to calculate BMI</li> <li>Check weight at each antenatal visit<sup>75</sup></li> <li>If weight could impact transfer of care or birth decisions, recalculate BMI earlier than at 36+0 weeks gestation (e.g. at 32 weeks)</li> </ul>				

## 5 Health impacts of obesity on pregnancy

Maternal and fetal morbidity and mortality increase incrementally with increasing BMI. Both prepregnancy BMI and high GWG are attributable to increases in risk. $^6$ 

### 5.1 Impacts on the woman

Table 11. Pregnancy health impacts of obesity on the woman

Aspect	Increased incidence
	Longer time taken to conceive <sup>76</sup>
Conception and	Infertility <sup>77</sup> (additional risk if the male is also obese <sup>78</sup> )
pregnancy loss	Adverse outcomes associated with assisted conception <sup>77</sup>
	Miscarriage, stillbirth, neonatal death, perinatal death <sup>77</sup>
	• GDM <sup>6</sup>
	Hypertension in pregnancy and pre-eclampsia <sup>6</sup>
	Thromboembolic disease <sup>76</sup>
Pregnancy	Depression and anxiety <sup>24,79</sup>
complications	<ul> <li>Antenatal depression 6–10% greater incidence<sup>24</sup></li> </ul>
	Eating disorders (binge eating disorder, bulimia nervosa) and serious
	mental illness <sup>24,25</sup>
	Prolonged pregnancy <sup>80</sup>
	Preterm birth <sup>6</sup>
	Achieving epidural analgesia during labour <sup>81</sup>
Intrapartum	Induction of labour (IOL) <sup>76</sup>
challenges	○ CS following IOL <sup>47</sup>
	Instrumental and complicated vaginal birth <sup>5</sup>
	Shoulder dystocia <sup>47</sup>
	Increased CS rate (elective and emergency) compared to women within
	normal weight range
	<ul> <li>1.58 times more likely if the woman is overweight<sup>82</sup></li> </ul>
Caesarean	<ul> <li>2.75 to 4 times more likely if the woman is obese<sup>82,83</sup></li> </ul>
section	As BMI increases by 1 kg/m² the risk of having a CS increases by 10% <sup>59</sup>
	Incrementally higher rate of CS complications, surgical time <sup>84</sup> and next
	birth also being CS <sup>85</sup>
	Increased CS relating to vaginal birth after caesarean (VBAC) <sup>86</sup>
	Length of anaesthetic time and complexity of anaesthesia incrementally
	increases with rising BMI <sup>84</sup>
	Death related to anaesthetic <sup>81</sup> Property of the control of
Anaesthetic risks	Difficult intubation <sup>81</sup> (121)      (121)      (121)
	Intensive care unit (ICU) admission <sup>84</sup>
	Obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA) and associated complications (e.g. ICU admission) <sup>87</sup>
	Postpartum haemorrhage <sup>76</sup>
	Thromboembolic disease <sup>76</sup>
	Wound infection <sup>88</sup>
Destrotel risks	Breastfeeding challenges with initiation and duration of feeding <sup>5,47,76</sup>
Postnatal risks	o 13% decreased rate of initiation and 20% decreased likelihood of any
	breastfeeding at 6 months <sup>89</sup>
	Length of hospital stay <sup>76</sup>
	Postnatal depression 2–3% greater incidence <sup>24</sup>

### 5.2 Impacts on the baby

Table 12. Impacts of obesity on the fetus/baby

Aspect	Increased incidence
During pregnancy	<ul> <li>Congenital malformations (e.g. neural tube defect (NTD))<sup>5</sup></li> <li>Difficulties with fetal surveillance<sup>90</sup> <ul> <li>Suboptimal ultrasonography</li> <li>Difficulty detecting SGA</li> <li>Inaccuracy of fetal heart rate measurement and cardiotocograph (CTG)</li> </ul> </li> <li>Macrosomia/LGA<sup>6,47,76</sup></li> <li>Stillbirth<sup>91</sup></li> </ul>
Postnatal	<ul> <li>LGA and associated birth injury</li> <li>Preterm birth<sup>5</sup></li> <li>Jaundice<sup>16</sup></li> <li>Hypoglycaemia<sup>16</sup></li> <li>Admission to neonatal unit<sup>47</sup></li> <li>Respiratory distress<sup>16</sup></li> <li>Neonatal and infant death<sup>91</sup></li> </ul>
Longer term	<ul> <li>Childhood obesity, metabolic syndrome including diabetes, generational obesity<sup>14,92</sup></li> <li>Neurodevelopmental differences<sup>93</sup> (e.g. developmental, attention)</li> <li>Language delay<sup>93</sup></li> </ul>

#### 5.3 Incremental increase of risk

The frequency of adverse outcome increases with increasing BMI, for example, greater association with hypertension in pregnancy as BMI rises.<sup>16</sup>

Table 13. Association between clinical outcomes and BMI

	BMI (kg/m²)					
Outcome	Less than 18.5	18.5–25	25–30	30–35	35–40	40 or more
			Mater	nal %		
Hypertension in pregnancy	1	2	3	5	7	10
GDM	1	1	2	3	5	7
Diabetes (Type 1 or 2)	0.2	0.5	0.3	2	3	4
Spontaneous vaginal birth	61	54	50	47	47	44
Assisted birth	13	13	10	8	6	5
CS	26	33	34	45	47	52
	Neonatal %					
Perinatal death	0.5	0.7	1	1	2	2
Stillbirth	0.2	0.4	0.5	0.7	0.8	0.7
Neonatal death	0.3	0.3	0.5	0.5	0.7	1
Macrosomia	5	11	16	19	20	21
SGA	12	11	12	13	16	19
LGA	11	11	12	13	14	16
Preterm birth	9	7	8	9	10	11
Respiratory distress syndrome	4	4	5	6	6	7
Mechanical ventilation	6	5	6	7	9	10
Jaundice	6	5	5	6	8	9
Hypoglycaemia	1	0.9	1	2	3	3

Source: Mater Mothers Hospital Brisbane 1998-2009; n=75432)<sup>16</sup>

# 6 Preconception and inter-pregnancy care

Table 14. Preconception and inter-pregnancy care

Aspect	Consideration					
Preconception	<ul> <li>Many women planning to conceive are unaware of the impact of obesity on pregnancy<sup>13</sup> [refer to Table 11. Pregnancy health impacts of obesity and Table 12. Impacts of obesity on the fetus/baby]</li> <li>Preconception weight loss (e.g. 3–5% of body weight) and a period of weight stabilisation (e.g. three months) may reduce         <ul> <li>Blood glucose and triglycerides<sup>13,61</sup></li> <li>Exposure of the feto-placental unit to an adverse metabolic environment<sup>14,94</sup></li> <li>Short and long term impact of obesity on both the woman and her baby<sup>4,14,71</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Stabilising weight loss prior to conception (e.g. six months) may reduce pregnancy related complications<sup>95</sup></li> </ul>					
Interpregnancy	<ul> <li>Inter-pregnancy weight loss reduces the impact of weight retention after pregnancy that often results in a higher BMI in subsequent pregnancies<sup>96</sup></li> <li>Women gaining one to two BMI units from one pregnancy to the next increase their risk of gestational hypertension, GDM or LGA by 20–40%<sup>96</sup></li> <li>Weight retention after pregnancy increases the risk of lifetime obesity<sup>7,97</sup></li> </ul>					
Interventions and weight loss	<ul> <li>Consider weight loss pharmacotherapy prior to planning pregnancy</li> <li>Cease prior to planning pregnancy—due to unknown side effects<sup>98</sup></li> <li>BS [refer to Section 10 Bariatric surgery and pregnancy</li> </ul>					
Clinical surveillance	<ul> <li>Calculate BMI and measure waist circumference</li> <li>Complete family history and discuss any congenital anomalies, heritable conditions and known risks associated with obesity to baby [refer to Table 12. Impacts of obesity on the fetus/baby]</li> <li>Conduct a health assessment to identify, and optimise any comorbidities (e.g. diabetes, hypertension)</li> <li>Screen for sleep disorders and refer as indicated<sup>99</sup> [refer to Table 16. Antenatal surveillance]</li> <li>Assess psychosocial wellbeing and screen for associated risks (e.g. depression, socioeconomic status, food insecurity, family violence)<sup>22-24</sup></li> <li>Discuss and assess dietary patterns whilst observing for symptoms related to an eating disorder<sup>100</sup> [refer to Table 6. Healthy lifestyle, eating and movement]</li> <li>Consider screening to identify nutritional deficiencies [refer to Table 15. Pregnancy care additions—overweight and obesity]</li> <li>Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> screening prior to commencing folate supplements may increase accuracy of results<sup>101</sup></li> <li>Refer according to the woman's needs</li> <li>Refer to Table 4. Referral pathways</li> </ul>					
Nutritional supplements	<ul> <li>Commence folic acid at least one month (or up to three months<sup>98</sup>) prior to conception<sup>102</sup> <ul> <li>Refer to Table 15. Pregnancy care additions—overweight and obesity</li> </ul> </li> <li>If deficiencies detected, additional nutritional supplements maybe required</li> <li>If previous BS, assess adherence to prescribed nutritional supplements and recommend continuation         <ul> <li>Refer to Section 10 Bariatric surgery and pregnancy</li> </ul> </li> </ul>					
Specialty clinics	Consider specialty preconception clinics for women a raised BMI <sup>38</sup>					

### 7 Antenatal care

Additional antenatal care is indicated for women a raised BMI, depending on their clinical circumstances including the presence of comorbidities.

### 7.1 Pregnancy care additions—overweight and obesity

Table 15. Pregnancy care additions—overweight and obesity

Aspect	Consideration
History taking	<ul> <li>If previous BS, refer to Section 10 Bariatric surgery and pregnancy</li> <li>Detail menstrual history and dates         <ul> <li>Greater inaccuracy of ultrasound scan (USS) dating<sup>103</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Document potential contributors to body size (e.g. food insecurity, poor dietary patterns, lifestyle choices and changes<sup>104</sup>)</li> </ul>
Baseline screening	<ul> <li>If BMI is equal to or greater than 30 kg/m², baseline blood and urine screening including:90</li> <li>Renal and liver function tests</li> <li>Protein creatinine ratio, or urine dipstick testing</li> <li>Early GDM screen [refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Gestational diabetes mellitus¹05]</li> <li>Screening for fetal abnormalities [refer to 7.3 Fetal surveillance]</li> </ul>
Screening for nutritional deficiencies	<ul> <li>Consider screening for nutritional deficiencies<sup>21,98</sup> <ul> <li>Especially ferritin, vitamin B<sub>12</sub>,<sup>101</sup> folate, vitamin D,<sup>101,106</sup> magnesium and potassium<sup>106</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>If vitamin D levels are lower than 50 nmol/L recommend daily vitamin D according to level of deficiency</li> <li>Cautious interpretation of micronutrient test accuracy in the presence of systemic inflammation<sup>107</sup></li> </ul>
Folic acid supplementation	<ul> <li>Women experiencing obesity have a higher incidence of folate deficiency and increased risk of NTD<sup>108</sup></li> <li>There is limited and conflicting evidence and wide variation in recommendations about the optimal dose of folic acid supplementation during pregnancy for women experiencing obesity<sup>41,90,109</sup></li> <li>There is some evidence of negative impact on child cognitive development at age 4–5 years where high dose folic acid (5 mg daily) is continued after 12 weeks gestation<sup>110</sup></li> <li>Consensus recommendation         <ul> <li>If BMI is 30 mg/kg² or more:</li> <li>Recommend folic acid 2.5–5 mg daily, ideally three months prior to conception and continue until 12 weeks gestation</li> <li>Recommend the total daily dose of folic acid does not exceed 5 mg</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>(consider folic acid contained in other pregnancy supplements the woman may be taking)</li> <li>Offer opportunity for the woman to share feelings about her own body, breast shape and breastfeeding<sup>89</sup></li> <li>Build self-confidence<sup>111</sup> by discussing:</li> </ul>
Breastfeeding preparation	<ul> <li>Breast feeding expectations (e.g. milk often comes later)</li> <li>If the woman has large breasts, initial support may be required for positioning and attachment<sup>111,112</sup></li> <li>Benefits of 'skin to skin' contact, hand expressing and frequent feeding to stimulate supply<sup>113</sup></li> <li>Discuss expressing from 37 weeks gestation especially if GDM<sup>105</sup></li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guidelines: Establishing breastfeeding<sup>113</sup></li> </ul>

### 7.2 Surveillance for co-morbidities

Table 16. Antenatal surveillance

Aspect	Consideration					
GDM	<ul> <li>If early screening is normal, repeat at 24–28 weeks gestation</li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Gestational diabetes mellitus<sup>105</sup></li> </ul>					
Hypertension	<ul> <li>Document the appropriately sized blood pressure cuff</li> <li>If pre-existing hypertension, consider cardiac evaluation (e.g. electrocardiogram), especially if smoking</li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Hypertension and pregnancy<sup>114</sup></li> </ul>					
Pre-eclampsia	<ul> <li>Assess for clinical risk factors and consider prophylaxis (e.g. aspirin)</li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Hypertension and pregnancy<sup>114</sup></li> </ul>					
Venous thromboembolism (VTE):	<ul> <li>BMI greater than 30 kg/m² is a risk factor for VTE</li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline Venous thromboembolism prophylaxis in pregnancy and the puerperium<sup>115</sup></li> </ul>					
Obstructive Sleep Apnoea (OSA)	<ul> <li>Prophylaxis in pregnancy and the puerperium<sup>115</sup></li> <li>OSA in women experiencing obesity (compared to women experiencing obesity without OSA) results in<sup>99</sup>:         <ul> <li>Higher rates of medical and surgical complications</li> <li>Longer hospital stays</li> <li>Higher rates of admission to ICU</li> </ul> </li> <li>Greater sensitivity to adverse effects of opioids (e.g. respiratory depression)<sup>81</sup></li> <li>If frequent snoring reported, offer screening<sup>87</sup></li> <li>The Australian Sleep Association recommend screening by using the STOP Questionnaire         <ul> <li>If the answer is yes to two or more of the following questions, refer to a physician/sleep specialist</li> <li>Do you snore loudly (louder than talking or loud enough to be heard through closed doors)?</li> </ul> </li> <li>T Do you often feel tired, fatigued or sleepy during daytime?</li> <li>O Has anyone observed you stop breathing during your sleep?</li> <li>P Do you have or are you being treated for high blood pressure?</li> </ul>					
Depression and anxiety	<ul> <li>If concerns are identified, perform additional psychosocial assessment, and/or refer as required<sup>44</sup></li> <li>Recommend thorough routine and baseline investigations (e.g. to exclude hypothyroidism)</li> </ul>					
Eating disorders	<ul> <li>Increased risk of adverse maternal and neonatal outcomes<sup>116</sup></li> <li>Maintain awareness of history or symptoms suggestive of an eating disorder<sup>25,100</sup> (e.g. binge or purge eating, laxative overuse)</li> <li>Refer to perinatal mental health/mental health services as required</li> </ul>					

### 7.3 Fetal surveillance

Table 17. Fetal surveillance

Aspect	Consideration
Fetal abnormality screening	<ul> <li>Additional counselling relating to routine options for screening includes:         <ul> <li>If combined first trimester screening (cFTS), greater rate of inaccuracy relating to difficulties with USS<sup>44</sup> and alterations in maternal serum markers (e.g. PaPP-A)<sup>117</sup></li> <li>Non-invasive prenatal screening (NIPS) or cell free DNA (cfDNA) has increased inaccuracy and test failure; consider timing (e.g. 10 weeks<sup>118</sup>)</li> <li>If a failed test or 'no call' occurs, further testing is recommended (e.g. invasive testing) prior to any definitive management decisions<sup>117,118</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Include BMI or weight classification<sup>117</sup> on request forms</li> </ul>
Measuring symphysis-fundal height	<ul> <li>Recommended as baseline screening tool<sup>119</sup></li> <li>May increase identification of LGA and SGA</li> <li>Incremental increase of inaccuracy with increase of BMI</li> <li>Not recommended over for women with a BMI over 40 kg/m<sup>2</sup> <sup>120</sup></li> </ul>
Fetal movements	<ul> <li>Women with obesity and altered fetal movements are at greater risk of fetal growth restriction (FGR) and stillbirth<sup>90</sup></li> <li>Perception of fetal movements is similar if a woman is obese or not<sup>121</sup></li> <li>Investigate reports of altered fetal movements irrespective of BMI<sup>121</sup></li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Fetal movements<sup>122</sup></li> </ul>
uss	<ul> <li>USS accuracy for dating, anatomical assessment and weight estimation is reduced with increased maternal adiposity<sup>90,103</sup></li> <li>Dating scans:         <ul> <li>Greater accuracy is expected via a transvaginal scan using crown-rump measurement between 7–14 weeks<sup>90</sup></li> <li>USS at 11–14 weeks gestation are less reliable and more likely to postpone the estimated due date (EDD)<sup>103</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Transabdominal USS in the third trimester remains the best estimate of fetal weight despite variation in accuracy<sup>123,124</sup></li> <li>Quality evidence is limited for the following recommendations:         <ul> <li>If BMI greater than 30 kg/m², consider morphology at 20–22 weeks<sup>90</sup>—balance sub-optimal USS visualisation with delayed diagnosis of abnormalities<sup>44</sup></li> <li>If BMI greater than 35 kg/m², recommend USS at 28–32 weeks gestation to assess fetal growth, with follow up scans as indicated (e.g. four weekly)<sup>125</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>
SGA	<ul> <li>Among women experiencing obesity, a fetus identified as SGA is associated with higher rates (five-fold) of fetal mortality<sup>126</sup></li> <li>Consider IOL to reduce the risk of stillbirth, balanced with risks of prematurity and IOL<sup>126</sup> <ul> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Induction of labour<sup>127</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>
LGA	<ul> <li>Excessive GWG increases the risk of macrosomia<sup>90</sup></li> <li>Detection rate of 10–38% by USS in the general pregnancy population<sup>128</sup></li> <li>Fetal biometry in the third trimester with a focus on the abdominal circumference growth velocity (ACGV) increases LGA detection rates<sup>128</sup></li> <li>Consider IOL to reduce risks of related morbidity<sup>123</sup>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <i>Induction of labour</i><sup>127</sup></li> </ul>
Stillbirth	<ul> <li>Stillbirth rate increases incrementally with rising BMI<sup>91,129</sup></li> <li>Gaining three or more BMI units between pregnancies combined with obesity increases stillbirth risk<sup>96</sup></li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Stillbirth care<sup>130</sup></li> </ul>

# 8 Intrapartum care

Table 18. Intrapartum assessment and management

Aspect	Consideration
Communication	<ul> <li>If weight exceeds 120 kg notify anaesthetist and operating theatre on admission<sup>41</sup></li> </ul>
Positioning and equipment	<ul> <li>Promoting active birth within a framework of managing increased risk may improve the woman's birthing experience without compromising clinical care<sup>131</sup> [refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <i>Normal Birth</i><sup>132</sup>]</li> <li>Encourage to remain mobile with adequate rest periods (moving requires extra effort and difficulty may cause embarrassment)<sup>131</sup></li> <li>Actively observe skin integrity, especially if an epidural is sited</li> <li>If BMI greater than 35 kg/m², water immersion is not recommended</li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <i>Normal Birth</i><sup>132</sup></li> </ul>
Fetal monitoring	<ul> <li>USS (e.g. portable) may be required to accurately determine fetal presentation and position<sup>41</sup></li> <li>If BMI greater than 40 kg/m² recommend continuous fetal monitoring (CFM)<sup>41</sup> <ul> <li>Wireless/beltless monitoring may enhance the woman's comfort and mobility <sup>133</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>If a satisfactory trace or recording cannot be obtained, consider:         <ul> <li>Internal fetal monitoring with a fetal scalp electrode (FSE)</li> <li>Intrauterine pressure catheter (if available)</li> </ul> </li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <i>Intrapartum fetal surveillance</i><sup>134</sup></li> </ul>
Analgesia/ anaesthesia	<ul> <li>If BMI greater than 40 kg/m², recommend early insertion of cannula for intravenous access due to higher risk of complications<sup>41,44</sup> <ul> <li>Refer to Table 11. Pregnancy health impacts of obesity on the woman</li> </ul> </li> <li>Discuss option of early insertion of epidural analgesia as may<sup>135</sup>:         <ul> <li>Allow greater time for effective placement</li> <li>Offer advantage in the event of an emergency CS</li> </ul> </li> <li>Portable USS assists in identifying landmarks, reduces procedure time and improves accuracy of epidural catheter placement<sup>135</sup></li> <li>Consider oral H<sub>2</sub>-receptor antagonists prescribed every 6 hours for antacid prophylaxis in labour<sup>81</sup></li> </ul>
Shoulder dystocia	<ul> <li>Maintain awareness of the increased risk of shoulder dystocia, particularly if macrosomia suspected or during an instrumental vaginal birth<sup>136</sup></li> <li>Have an experienced clinician in attendance for birth<sup>136</sup></li> <li>Notify obstetric team of impending birth according to local protocols<sup>136</sup></li> </ul>
Third stage prevention and management	<ul> <li>Consider group and hold on admission<sup>137</sup></li> <li>Maintain awareness of the increased risk of PPH</li> <li>Recommend active management of third stage<sup>137</sup> <ul> <li>Consider factors which impact on the effectiveness of uterotonic drugs, including the site of administration and the length of the needle used</li> </ul> </li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guidelines: Normal birth<sup>132</sup> and Primary postpartum haemorrhage<sup>137</sup></li> </ul>

### 8.1 Induction of labour

Table 19. Induction of labour

Aspect	Consideration
Context	Obesity alone is not an indication for IOL <sup>41</sup> The evidence is unclear about clinical outcomes associated with IOL:     IOL prior to EDD for women with a BMI greater than 30 kg/m² and existing comorbidities, resulted in decreased CS rates (retrospective cohort, n=4128) <sup>138</sup> Women experiencing obesity (n=1543) were more likely to have a low Bishops score (less than five) at time of IOL and an increased rate of failed IOL and CS <sup>83,139</sup>
Methods	<ul> <li>IOL using a balloon catheter is a suitable option<sup>140</sup></li> <li>More likely to require multiple IOL methods<sup>139</sup></li> <li>Oxytocin more likely required to induce contractions<sup>139</sup></li> </ul>
Recommendation	<ul> <li>Assess each woman individually for overall risks associated with IOL and discuss the benefits of IOL specific to obesity<sup>98</sup></li> <li>Inform women that compared to women with a BMI of a healthy range<sup>141</sup>:         <ul> <li>Post term pregnancy is more common</li> <li>Spontaneous labour is less likely</li> <li>IOL is more frequent,<sup>15,47</sup> and is likely to take longer<sup>139,141</sup></li> <li>Stillbirth rate is increased, particularly if SGA suspected<sup>126</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <i>Induction of labour</i><sup>127</sup></li> </ul>

### 8.2 Caesarean section

Table 20. Caesarean section

Aspect	Considerations
Procedure	<ul> <li>If BMI 40 kg/m² or more, CS is technically more difficult and takes longer<sup>84</sup></li> <li>Additional staffing and equipment for women greater than 120 kg<sup>41</sup></li> <li>Improved surgical access may be achieved by elevating panniculus (e.g. Alexis Retractor, panniculus taping procedures) or alternative surgical incision (e.g. high Pfannenstiel)<sup>142</sup></li> <li>If more than 2 cm subcutaneous fat, suturing the subcutaneous tissue space reduces the risk of wound infection and wound separation<sup>143</sup></li> <li>Consult with wound care teams for dressing recommendations<sup>143</sup></li> </ul>
Anaesthesia	<ul> <li>Pre-operative         <ul> <li>H<sub>2</sub> receptor antagonist to reduce aspiration risk during extubation<sup>144</sup></li> <li>Consider likelihood of OSA</li> <li>Invasive arterial monitoring may be required</li> </ul> </li> <li>Intraoperative         <ul> <li>Neuraxial anaesthesia with continuous technique (epidural or combined spinal-epidural) for obesity class III recommended—additional time and skill may be required<sup>81,144</sup></li> <li>Utilise supplemental oxygenation according to oxygen saturations<sup>81</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>If general anaesthetic         <ul> <li>Optimise pre oxygenation<sup>144</sup></li> <li>Extra resources for intubation (e.g. video laryngoscope)</li> </ul> </li> <li>Postoperative         <ul> <li>An opioid-sparing multimodal analgesic technique is recommended including use of local and/or regional analgesia<sup>144</sup></li> <li>If OSA diagnosed or likely<sup>144</sup>consider high dependency care</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Antibiotics	<ul> <li>Consider adjusting prophylactic antibiotic regimes according to BMI         <ul> <li>If BMI is below 30 kg/m² cefazolin 2 gm IV as a single dose</li> <li>If BMI greater than 30 kg/m² cefazolin 3 gm IV a single dose<sup>143,145</sup></li> <li>If skin closure has not occurred within two hours of antibiotic administration and BMI is above 35 kg/m² consider repeating dose<sup>146</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>If history of penicillin or cephalosporin hypersensitivity refer to eTG complete—Surgical antibiotic prophylaxis for specific procedures or locally endorsed antibiotic guidelines if available<sup>147</sup></li> </ul>

# 9 Postpartum care

### 9.1 Clinical surveillance

Table 21. Postpartum clinical surveillance

Aspect	Consideration
Clinical observations	<ul> <li>Locate bed to facilitate close clinical surveillance</li> <li>Escalate clinical concerns early to minimise deterioration related to risks of obesity<sup>81</sup></li> <li>Monitor oxygen saturations and respiratory rate particularly following narcotic or sedative medications and known OSA<sup>144</sup></li> <li>Monitor temperature to identify early signs of infection</li> <li>Monitor vaginal loss to detect PPH</li> </ul>
Mobility	<ul> <li>Encourage early mobilisation</li> <li>Review and update mobility assessment as required</li> <li>Consider regular physiotherapy to encourage mobilisation</li> <li>Complete skin integrity checks and consider pressure area care</li> </ul>
VTE prophylaxis	<ul> <li>Actively assess the requirement for postpartum thromboprophylaxis</li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Venous thromboembolism (VTE) prophylaxis in pregnancy and the puerperium<sup>115</sup></li> </ul>
Rh D immunoglobulin	<ul> <li>Testing and dosage recommendations not altered by BMI<sup>148</sup></li> <li>Consider site of administration and the length of the needle used<sup>148</sup></li> </ul>

# 9.2 Breastfeeding

Table 22. Breastfeeding support

Aspect	Consideration
Initial support	<ul> <li>To encourage self-confidence         <ul> <li>Provide information to support realistic expectations</li> <li>Support active decision making (e.g. some women perceive lack of control in decision making after a high risk pregnancy and birth)<sup>111,112</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Allocate additional time to support effective positioning and attachment particularly if movement is limited (e.g. following CS)<sup>149</sup></li> <li>Mitigate mechanical challenges relating to large breasts through comfortable positioning, different baby holds, props and pillows<sup>111</sup></li> <li>Refer early to lactation support services<sup>111</sup></li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Establishing breastfeeding<sup>113</sup></li> </ul>
Ongoing support	<ul> <li>If delay in secretory activation (lactogenesis II), consider extended home visiting until community service provision is in place</li> <li>Discuss strategies and positioning in social environments to overcome practical barriers associated with breastfeeding and weight stigma<sup>112</sup></li> <li>Offer information for breastfeeding support groups</li> <li>Women experiencing obesity have reported these groups as helpful for breastfeeding support and developing social supports<sup>111,112</sup></li> </ul>

### 9.3 Discharge and postpartum weight retention

Table 23. Discharge

Aspect	Consideration
Discharge	<ul> <li>Consider co-morbidities in assessing readiness for discharge</li> <li>Discuss inter-pregnancy interval and contraception plans to promote health optimisation prior to future pregnancy<sup>150</sup></li> <li>If hormonal methods of contraception are requested, conduct a risk assessment for VTE</li> <li>Recommend ongoing professional supports (e.g. GP, dietitian, Community Child Health)<sup>13</sup> <ul> <li>Additional allied health support through GP referral (e.g. practice incentive programs)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Postnatal weight loss	<ul> <li>Discuss benefits of postpartum weight loss in reducing overall risk of long term obesity<sup>72</sup></li> <li>Recommend ongoing lifestyle support and weight monitoring following pregnancy for up to 12–18 months<sup>7</sup> <ul> <li>A return to pre-pregnancy weight by six months postpartum reduces obesity risk<sup>151</sup></li> <li>Additional support with healthy behaviours and associated weight loss may also occur opportunistically through more frequent contact with health professionals during early parenting<sup>13</sup></li> <li>Provides links to community programs supporting healthy lifestyle activities<sup>38</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>

# 10 Bariatric surgery and pregnancy

Consider women's previous history of obesity when planning clinical care for women who have had bariatric surgery.

# 10.1 Impact of previous bariatric surgery on pregnancy

Table 24. Pregnancy outcomes following previous bariatric surgery

Asp	ect	Impact
Woman	Risk	<ul> <li>Increased rates of nutritional deficiencies and malabsorption issues<sup>152</sup></li> <li>Increased risk of unplanned pregnancy</li> </ul>
	Benefit	<ul> <li>Reduced rates of:         <ul> <li>GDM<sup>153</sup></li> <li>Hypertensive disorders<sup>153</sup></li> <li>Post term pregnancy<sup>152</sup></li> <li>IOL<sup>154</sup></li> <li>Epidural use<sup>154</sup></li> <li>Labour dystocia<sup>154</sup></li> <li>Obstetric anal sphincter injury<sup>154</sup></li> <li>PPH<sup>153,154</sup></li> <li>CS<sup>153</sup>, and CS following previous CS<sup>154</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Baby	Risk	<ul> <li>Increased rates of:         <ul> <li>FGR<sup>153</sup></li> <li>SGA infants<sup>152,153</sup></li> <li>Preterm birth<sup>152,153</sup></li> <li>Stillbirth<sup>152</sup></li> <li>Congenital abnormalities<sup>152</sup></li> <li>Neonatal unit admission<sup>152</sup></li> </ul> </li> </ul>
	Benefit	Reduced rates of:     Neonatal resuscitation <sup>154</sup> LGA infants <sup>152,153</sup>

# 10.2 Bariatric procedures

Table 25. Bariatric procedures

Aspect	Consideration
Context	<ul> <li>In Queensland between 2014–2019, 0.5% (n=1472) of women birthing babies had pre-pregnancy BS<sup>155</sup></li> <li>Bariatric procedures are not recommended when imminently planning pregnancy<sup>156</sup></li> </ul>
Types of bariatric surgery	<ul> <li>There is no clear evidence to guide the most appropriate type of surgery for women of childbearing age<sup>157</sup></li> <li>The most common types are sleeve gastrectomy (46%) and Roux en Y gastric bypass (38.2%); Australian cases mostly sleeve gastrectomies<sup>158</sup> <ul> <li>Clinical outcomes at one year post sleeve gastrectomy/Roux en Y surgery demonstrate an average weight loss of 30% total body weight</li> <li>Less common procedures include gastric banding</li> </ul> </li> <li>Newer endoscopic techniques (e.g. endoscopic intragastric balloon) are emerging<sup>156,159</sup> <ul> <li>Risk profiles are potentially lower with a less invasive approach</li> <li>Less expensive compared to BS</li> <li>Evidence based outcomes of these procedures are limited</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Surgery to pregnancy interval	<ul> <li>Recommend delaying conception to stabilise weight loss, achieve a varied nutritious diet<sup>156</sup> and reduce associated health impacts<sup>160,161</sup></li> <li>Limited evidence on short and long term effects of rapid weight loss and changes in micronutrient absorption<sup>162</sup></li> <li>Fertility may increase as weight is lost and hormonal imbalances resolve and unplanned pregnancy may occur<sup>162</sup></li> <li>Recommend contraception to avoid unplanned pregnancy (long acting reversible contraception more effective than oral contraception)<sup>94,157,162</sup></li> <li>Evidence limited for optimal surgery to conception interval<sup>34,152,162</sup></li> <li>Recommend minimum of one year before pregnancy<sup>157</sup> with a broad guide of 12–18 months<sup>156</sup></li> <li>Consider personal health and individual needs rather than adherence to arbitrary timeframe<sup>34</sup></li> </ul>
Recommendation for referral	<ul> <li>Prior to a planned pregnancy, consult with a specialist in the management of pregnancy after BS<sup>157</sup></li> <li>Dietitian for preconception, pregnancy and postnatal nutritional support<sup>152</sup></li> <li>Specialist referral (bariatric surgeon, obstetric medicine) for all pregnant women post BS<sup>34,162</sup></li> <li>If acute abdominal pain, persistent nausea and vomiting, inability to eat, symptoms of malabsorption (e.g. steatorrhoea),or 'dumping syndrome' (postprandial syndrome) occur, refer to specialist<sup>159,162</sup></li> <li>If concern for fetal development because of other risk factors (e.g. unplanned pregnancy during rapid weight loss) consider specialist referral</li> <li>If pregnancy occurs whilst receiving pharmacological management for mental illness consider medication review</li> </ul>

### 10.3 Nutrition and screening if post bariatric surgery

Table 26. Nutrition and screening if post bariatric surgery

Aspect	Consideration
Context	<ul> <li>Risk of not achieving all dietary requirements for pregnancy up to five years post BS requiring individualised dietary advice<sup>163</sup></li> <li>Dietitians and other trained health professionals utilise nutrient reference values and dietary modelling to assist in individualising advice<sup>164</sup></li> <li>Micronutrient levels are unpredictable during pregnancy and post BS<sup>157</sup></li> <li>Generally pregnancy results in a physiological decrease of 25–30% in serum albumin, haemoglobin, ferritin, parathyroid hormone (PTH), calcium, magnesium, selenium, zinc, and vitamins A, B<sub>6</sub>, B<sub>12</sub>, and D<sup>157</sup></li> </ul>
Nutrition	<ul> <li>Monitor food intake and provide ongoing nutritional counselling<sup>162</sup></li> <li>Maintain nutritional intake with small frequent meals</li> </ul>
Screening	<ul> <li>There is limited high level evidence to inform optimal screening regimen for pregnant populations post BS<sup>94</sup></li> <li>Recommend screening to guide individualised supplementation and identify and treat nutritional deficiencies<sup>94,157,162</sup> <ul> <li>Consider type of BS, previous history of deficiency, adherence to supplementation and dietary intake</li> <li>Use clinical judgement to individualise screening requirements</li> <li>If deficiencies identified, consult experienced multidisciplinary team and consider repeat screening following treatment (e.g. 2–4 weeks post treatment)<sup>162</sup></li> <li>If re-testing clinically indicated within 3 months, include requirement for 'override retest' on pathology form</li> </ul> </li> <li>Refer to Appendix C: Suggested pregnancy nutrient and biochemical screening post bariatric surgery</li> </ul>

### 10.4 Supplements if post bariatric surgery

Additional supplementation is recommended for all women post BS to prevent deficiencies. <sup>94</sup> Refer to Appendix D: Recommendations for routine micronutrient supplementation post bariatric surgery for further guidance.

Table 27. Post bariatric surgery preconception and pregnancy supplements

Supplement	Dosage
Multivitamin	<ul> <li>Two (2) adult multivitamin and multi-mineral tablets orally daily that provide iron, iodine, folic acid, thiamine, vitamin A, E, K, zinc, copper, selenium</li> <li>Avoid exceeding upper limit of 10000 international units Vitamin A from retinol sources<sup>165,166</sup></li> </ul>
Folic acid	<ul> <li>Supplied by multivitamin +/- additional supplementation to achieve a total of 5 mg/day<sup>94</sup></li> </ul>
Iron	<ul> <li>Supplied by multivitamin +/- additional supplementation to achieve total of 45–80 mg/day<sup>94,157</sup></li> <li>Separate from calcium supplement and acid reducing medications</li> </ul>
Calcium	<ul> <li>Supplied by multivitamin +/- additional supplementation to achieve 1200–1500 mg/day<sup>94</sup></li> <li>May be in a combined supplement with vitamin D</li> </ul>
Vitamin D	<ul> <li>Regular dose dependent on serum levels<sup>156</sup></li> <li>If deficient, 3000 IU/day, titrated until serum levels of 25-OH Vitamin D are greater than or equal to 50 nmols/litre<sup>156</sup></li> <li>This may be in a combined supplement with calcium</li> </ul>
Vitamin B <sub>12</sub>	<ul> <li>Adjust dose to normalise serum levels<sup>94</sup></li> <li>Dose dependent on frequency and route of administration</li> <li>Recommend sublingual, subcutaneous or intramuscular unless efficacy of oral supplemental has been demonstrated and prescribed by specialist</li> <li>Folic acid supplements may mask underlying vitamin B<sub>12</sub> deficiency and complications (e.g. subacute combined degeneration of the spinal cord)<sup>101</sup></li> </ul>

## 10.5 Pregnancy care additions if post bariatric surgery

Table 28. Pregnancy care additions post BS

Context	Considerations
Schedule of visits	<ul> <li>Develop a schedule of antenatal visits following individualised assessment with obstetric review<sup>162</sup></li> <li>This may be every 4–6 weeks depending on the woman's clinical history for weight and blood pressure monitoring, psychosocial support</li> </ul>
History taking	<ul> <li>Document the date and type of bariatric procedure(s) and contact details of bariatric surgeon (where applicable)</li> <li>Record symptoms relating to common conditions where there are acute nutritional deficiencies including<sup>34</sup> <ul> <li>Anaemia (iron, vitamin B<sub>12</sub>)</li> <li>Night blindness (vitamin A)</li> <li>Urinary tract infections (vitamins A, D)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
GDM screening	<ul> <li>Type of BS influences time and method<sup>105</sup></li> <li>Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) may be unsuitable due to risk of dumping syndrome<sup>105</sup></li> <li>Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: Gestational diabetes mellitus<sup>105</sup></li> </ul>
Acute abdominal pain	If a woman post BS complains of abdominal pain during pregnancy, maintain a high index of suspicion <sup>159</sup> The risk of complications (e.g. bowel obstruction, internal hernia) is increased by pregnancy     Common pregnancy discomforts (e.g. nausea, vomiting, increased intraabdominal pressure) may mask a surgical complication     Refer to Table 25. Bariatric procedures
Monitoring GWG	<ul> <li>Refer women to a dietitian for an individualised weight management plan and monitoring to avoid excessive GWG<sup>163</sup></li> <li>Some women post BS may not achieve sufficient GWG (associated with greater rates of SGA babies and preterm birth)<sup>163</sup></li> <li>Refer to Section 4.2.1. Monitoring gestational weight gain</li> </ul>
Fetal surveillance	<ul> <li>Active fetal surveillance due to increased risk of stillbirth<sup>91,167</sup></li> <li>If EDD uncertain or menstrual cycles irregular, recommend early dating USS to assist with accurate fetal growth monitoring<sup>157</sup></li> <li>Monitor fetal growth (every 4–6 weeks from 24+0 weeks gestation<sup>94,162</sup>)         <ul> <li>Monthly fundal height measurements<sup>157</sup></li> <li>Regular growth USS (growing curve, umbilical doppler, amniotic fluid index)<sup>159</sup></li> </ul> </li> <li>Manage altered fetal movements as for general pregnancy<sup>121</sup></li> <li>If SGA is identified, use CFM in labour and notify paediatric team of impending birth of baby<sup>157</sup></li> </ul>

# 10.6 Postnatal care additions if post bariatric surgery

Table 29. Postnatal care additions post BS

Aspect	Clinical practice points					
Postpartum	<ul> <li>Avoid administration of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medications to reduce risk of gastric ulceration<sup>157</sup></li> <li>Consider long active reversible contraception rather than oral forms of contraception<sup>94,162</sup></li> <li>Continue postnatal nutritional and healthy lifestyle support by the dietitian</li> </ul>					
	to reduce the risk of postnatal weight retention and weight regain <sup>168</sup>					
	<ul> <li>Recommend breastfeeding as benefits outweigh any risk of micronutrient deficiency occurring as a result of BS<sup>89,159</sup></li> </ul>					
Breastfeeding	<ul> <li>Recommend ongoing monitoring of micronutrients and supplementation t as part of the discharge summary</li> <li>Refer to Table 26. Nutrition and screening</li> </ul>					
	Refer to Appendix D: Recommendations for routine micronutrient supplementation post bariatric surgery					
	Refer to Table 22. Breastfeeding					

### References

- 1. World Health Organization. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. [Internet]. 2000 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: http://www.who.int.
- 2. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Australian Burden of Disease Study: impact and causes of illness and death in Australia 2015. [Internet]. 2019; Australian Burden of Disease series no. 19. Cat. no. BOD 22. Available from: <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/burden-disease-study-illness-death-2015/summary">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/burden-disease-study-illness-death-2015/summary</a>.
- 3. Queensland Health Perinatal Data Collection Statistical Services Branch. Queensland mothers by BMI and Indigneous status 2019. 2020.
- 4. Schummers L, Hutcheon JA, Bodnar LM, Lieberman E, Himes KP. Risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes by prepregnancy body mass index: a population-based study to inform prepregnancy weight loss counseling. Obstetrics and Gynecology 2015;125(1):133-43.
  5. Marchi J, Berg M, Dencker A, Olander EK, Begley C. Risks associated with obesity in pregnancy, for the mother and baby: a systematic review of reviews. Obesity Reviews 2015;16(8):621-38.
- 6. Santos S, Voerman E, Amiano P, Barros H, Beilin LJ, Bergström A, et al. Impact of maternal body mass index and gestational weight gain on pregnancy complications: an individual participant data meta-analysis of European, North American and Australian cohorts. British Journal of Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 November 14]; 126(8):984-95 DOI:10.1111/1471-0528.15661.
  7. Stang J, Huffman LG. Position of the academy of nutrition and dietetics: Obesity, reproduction, and pregnancy outcomes. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics,. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 116(4):677-91 DOI:10.1016/j.jand.2016.01.008.
- 8. Peaceman AM, Clifton RG, Phelan S, Gallagher D, Evans M, Redman LM, et al. Lifestyle interventions limit gestational weight gain in women with overweight or obesity: life-moms prospective meta-analysis. Obesity. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 26(9):1396-404 DOI:10.1002/oby.22250.
- 9. Muktabhant B, Lawrie TA, Lumbiganon P, Laopaiboon M. Diet or exercise, or both, for preventing excessive weight gain in pregnancy. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; (6) DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD007145.pub3.
- 10. Jones C, Jomeen J. Women with a BMI >/= 30kg/m(2) and their experience of maternity care: a meta ethnographic synthesis. Journal of Midwifery,. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 53:87-95 DOI:10.1016/j.midw.2017.07.011.
- 11. Nagpal TS, Liu RH, Gaudet L, Cook JL, Adamo KB. Summarizing recommendations to eliminate weight stigma in prenatal health care settings: a scoping review. Patient Education and Counseling. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 March 13]; DOI:10.1016/j.pec.2020.06.017.
- 12. Vrebosch L, Bel S, Vansant G, Guelinckx I, Devlieger R. Maternal and neonatal outcome after laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding: a systematic review. Obesity Surgery. [Internet]. 2012 [cited 2020 September 20]; 22(10):1568-79 DOI:10.1007/s11695-012-0740-y.
- 13. Poston L, Caleyachetty R, Cnattingius S, Corvalán C, Uauy R, Herring S, et al. Preconceptional and maternal obesity: epidemiology and health consequences. The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 202 September 20]; 4(12):1025-36 DOI:10.1016/S2213-8587(16)30217-0.
- 14. Catalano PM, Shankar K. Obesity and pregnancy: mechanisms of short term and long term adverse consequences for mother and child. British Medical Journal,. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 356:1-20 DOI:10.1136/bmj.j1.
- 15. Dodd JM, Grivell RM, Nguyen A-M, Chan A, Robinson JS. Maternal and perinatal health outcomes by body mass index category. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2011 [cited 2020 September 20]; 51(2):136-40 DOI:10.1111/j.1479-828X.2010.01272.x.
- 16. McIntyre HD, Gibbons KS, Flenady VJ, Callaway LK. Overweight and obesity in Australian mothers: epidemic or endemic? Medical Journal of Australia. [Internet]. 2012 [cited 2020 September 20]; 196(3):184-8. Available from: <a href="https://www.mja.com.au">https://www.mja.com.au</a>.
- 17. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Sustainable healthy diets Guiding principles. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 October 20]. Available from: <a href="http://www.who.int">http://www.who.int</a>
- 18. Jarvie E, Ramsay JE. Obstetric management of obesity in pregnancy. Seminars in Fetal and Neonatal Medicine. [Internet]. 2010 [cited 2020 September 20]; 15(2):83-8 DOI:10.1016/j.siny.2009.10.001.
- 19. Puhl RM. What words should we use to talk about weight? A systematic review of quantitative and qualitative studies examining preferences for weight-related terminology. Obesity Reviews. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 December 18]; 21(6):13008 DOI:10.1111/obr.13008.
- 20. Wu Y-K, Berry DC. Impact of weight stigma on physiological and psychological health outcomes for overweight and obese adults: A systematic review. Journal of Advanced Nursing. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 74(5):1030-42 DOI:10.1111/jan.13511.
- 21. Hanson M, Barker M, Dodd JM, Kumanyika S, Norris S, Steegers E, et al. Interventions to prevent maternal obesity before conception, during pregnancy, and post partum. The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 5(1):65-76 DOI:10.1016/S2213-8587(16)30108-5.
- 22. Opel N, Redlich R, Repple J, Kaehler C, Grotegerd D, Dohm K, et al. Childhood maltreatment moderates the influence of genetic load for obesity on reward related brain structure and function in major depression. Psychoneuroendocrinology. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 Februray 4]; 100:18-26 DOI:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2018.09.027.
- 23. Imperatori C, Innamorati M, Lamis DA, Farina B, Pompili M, Contardi A, et al. Childhood trauma in obese and overweight women with food addiction and clinical-level of binge eating. Child Abuse & Neglect. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 58:180-90 DOI:10.1016/j.chiabu.2016.06.023.
- 24. Molyneaux E, Poston L, Ashurst-Williams S, Howard LM. Obesity and mental disorders during pregnancy and postpartum: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obstetrics & Gynecology. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 123(4). Available from: <a href="https://www.acog.org/">https://www.acog.org/</a>.
- 25. Linna MS, Raevuori A, Haukka J, Suvisaari JM, Suokas JT, Gissler M. Pregnancy, obstetric, and perinatal health outcomes in eating disorders. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2014 [cited Internet]; 211(4):392 e1-8 DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2014.03.067.
- 26. Casazza K, Fontaine KR, Astrup A, Birch LL, Brown AW, Bohan Brown MM, et al. Myths, presumptions, and facts about obesity. The New England Journal of Medicine. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]; 368(5):446-54 DOI:10.1056/NEJMsa1208051. 27. Puhl R, Suh Y. Stigma and Eating and Weight Disorders. Current Psychiatry Review,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 17 DOI:10.1007/s11920-015-0552-6.
- 28. Bellew B GA, Huang B, Kite J, Laird Y, Thomas M, Williams K. Weight stigma and bias what is known? Rapid review of evidence. Prevention Research Collaboration at the Charles Perkins Centre. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 8].
- 29. Flodgren G, Gonçalves-Bradley DC, Summerbell CD. Interventions to change the behaviour of health professionals and the organisation of care to promote weight reduction in children and adults with overweight or obesity. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 11 DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD000984.pub3.

  30. Schmied VA, Duff M, Dahlen HG, Mills AE, Kolt GS. 'Not waving but drowning': a study of the experiences and concerns of
- 30. Schmied VA, Duff M, Dahlen HG, Mills AE, Kolt GS. 'Not waving but drowning': a study of the experiences and concerns of midwives and other health professionals caring for obese childbearing women. Journal of Midwifery. [Internet]. 2011 [cited 2020 September 20]; 27(4):424-30 DOI:10.1016/j.midw.2010.02.010.

- 31. Murray-Davis B, Berger H, Melamed N, Mawjee K, Syed M, Barrett J, et al. Gestational weight gain counselling practices among different antenatal health care providers: a qualitative grounded theory study. BioMed Central Pregnancy & Childbirth. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 December 4]; 20(1):1-10 DOI:10.1186/s12884-020-2791-8.
- 32. Swift JA, Langley-Evans SC, Pearce J, Jethwa PH, Taylor MA, Avery A, et al. Antenatal weight management: Diet, physical activity, and gestational weight gain in early pregnancy. Journal of Midwifery. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 49:40-6 DOI:10.1016/j.midw.2017.01.016.
- 33. Rasmussen KM, Catalano PM, Yaktine AL. New guidelines for weight gain during pregnancy: what obstetrician/gynecologists should know. Current Opinions in Obstetrics and Gynecology. [Internet]. 2009 [cited 2020 September 20]; 21(6):521-6 DOI:10.1097/GCO.0b013e328332d24e.
- 34. Rottenstreich A, Elazary R, Goldenshluger A, Pikarsky AJ, Elchalal U, Ben-Porat T. Maternal nutritional status and related pregnancy outcomes following bariatric surgery: a systematic review. Surgical Obesity Related Disorders. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 February 15]; 15(2):324-32 DOI:10.1016/j.soard.2018.11.018.
- 35. Sandall J, Soltani H, Gates S, Shennan A, Devane D. Midwife-led continuity models versus other models of care for childbearing women. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; (4) DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD004667.pub5.
- 36. Slavin VJ, Fenwick J, Gamble J. Pregnancy care and birth outcomes for women with moderate to super-extreme obesity. Women and Birth. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]; 26(3):179-84 DOI:10.1016/j.wombi.2013.05.001.
- 37. Davis D, Raymond, J., Clements, V., Adams, C., et al, . Addressing obesity in pregnancy: the design and feasibility of an innovative intervention in ASW, Australia. Women and Birth. [Internet]. 2012 [cited 2020 September 20]; 25(4):174-80. Available from: <a href="https://www.clinicalkey.com.au">https://www.clinicalkey.com.au</a>.
- 38. Council of Australian Governments. Have your say on a national obesity strategy, consultation report. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 15]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au">http://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>.
- 39. Grima M, Dixon J. Obesity Recommendations for management in general practice and beyond. Australian Family Physician. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]; 42:532-41. Available from: <a href="http://www.racgp.org.au">http://www.racgp.org.au</a>.
- 40. Queensland Health. Clinical Services Capability Framework for Public and Licensed Private health Facilities v3.2. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: <a href="https://www.health.qld.gov.au">https://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>
- 41. The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Management of Obesity in Pregnancy. College Statement C-Obs 49. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: https://ranzcog.edu.au/.
- 42. Australian College of Midwives. National midwifery guidelines for consultation and referral [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; (2). Available from: <a href="http://www.acm.com.au">http://www.acm.com.au</a>.
- 43. Pari-Keener M, Gallo S, Stahnke B, McDermid JM, Al-Nimr RI, Moreschi JM, et al. Maternal and infant health outcomes associated with medical nutrition therapy by registered dietitian nutritionists in pregnant women with malnutrition: an evidence analysis center systematic review. Journal of Academic, Nutrition and Diet. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 October 21]; 120(10):1730-44 DOI:10.1016/j.jand.2019.10.024.
- 44. Department of Health. Clinical Practice Guidelines: pregnancy care. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 12]. Available from: <a href="https://www.health.gov.au">https://www.health.gov.au</a>.
- 45. Gudzune KA, Beach MC, Roter DL, Cooper LA. Physicians build less rapport with obese patients. Obesity. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]; 21(10):2146-52 DOI:10.1002/oby.20384.
- 46. Washington Cole KO, Roter DL. Starting the conversation: Patient initiation of weight-related behavioral counseling during pregnancy. Patient Education and Counseling. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 99(10):1603-10 DOI:10.1016/j.pec.2016.05.002.
- 47. Ward MC, Agarwal A, Bish M, James R, Faulks F, Pitson J, et al. Trends in obesity and impact on obstetric outcomes in a regional hospital in Victoria, Australia. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 March 20]; 60(2):204-11 DOI:10.1111/ajo.13035.
- 48. Redman LM, Gilmore LA, Breaux J, Thomas DM, Elkind-Hirsch K, Stewart T, et al. Effectiveness of smartmoms, a novel ehealth intervention for management of gestational weight gain: randomized controlled pilot trial. Journal of Academic, Nutrition and Diet. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 5(9):e133 DOI:10.2196/mhealth.8228.
- 49. Ruiter RAC, Kessels LTE, Peters GJÝ, Kok G. Sixty years of fear appeal research: current state of the evidence. International Journal of Psychology. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 49(2):63-70 DOI:10.1002/ijop.12042.
- 50. Wilkinson SA, Stapleton H. Overweight and obesity in pregnancy: the evidence–practice gap in staff knowledge, attitudes and practices. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2012 [cited 2020 September 20]; 52(6):588-92 DOI:10.1111/ajo.12011.
- 51. International Weight Management in Pregnancy Collaborative Group. Effect of diet and physical activity based interventions in pregnancy on gestational weight gain and pregnancy outcomes: meta-analysis of individual participant data from randomised trials. British Journal of Medicine,. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 358:3119 DOI:10.1136/bmj.j3119.
- 52. Bennett CJ, Walker RE, Blumfield ML, Ma J, Wang F, Wan Y, et al. Attenuation of maternal weight gain impacts infant birthweight: systematic review and meta-analysis. Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 10(4):387-405 DOI:10.1017/S2040174418000879.
- 53. Walker R, Bennett C, Blumfield M, Gwini S, Ma J, Wang F, et al. Attenuating pregnancy weight gain—what works and why: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Nutrients. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 10(7) DOI:10.3390/nu10070944.
- 54. Fair F, Soltani H. A meta-review of systematic reviews of lifestyle interventions for reducing gestational weight gain in women with overweight or obesity. Obesity Reviews. [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2021 January 18]; DOI:10.1111/obr.13199.
- 55. Craemer KA, Sampene E, Safdar N, Antony KM, Wautlet CK. Nutrition and exercise strategies to prevent excessive pregnancy weight gain: a meta-analysis. American Journal of Perinatology,. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 9(1):e92-e120 DOI:10.1055/s-0039-1683377.
- 56. Wang C, Wei Y, Zhang X, Zhang Y, Xu Q, Sun Y, et al. A randomized clinical trial of exercise during pregnancy to prevent gestational diabetes mellitus and improve pregnancy outcome in overweight and obese pregnant women. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 216:340-51 DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2017.01.037.
- 57. Poyatos-León R, García-Hermoso A, Sanabria-Martínez G, Álvarez-Bueno C, Sánchez-López M, Martínez-Vizcaíno V. Effects of exercise during pregnancy on mode of delivery: a meta-analysis. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 94(10):1039-47 DOI:10.1111/aogs.12675.
- 58. Lindsay CA, Huston L, Amini SB, Catalano PM. Longitudinal changes in the relationship between body mass index and percent body fat in pregnancy. Obstetrics & Gynecology. [Internet]. 1997 [cited 2020 September 20]; 89(3):377-82 DOI:10.1016/S0029-7844(96)00517-0.
- 59. National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian dietary guidelines. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: <a href="https://www.nhmrc.gov.au">https://www.nhmrc.gov.au</a>.
- 60. McDonnold M, Mele LM, Myatt L, Hauth JC, Leveno KJ, Reddy UM, et al. Waist-to-hip ratio versus body mass index as predictor of obesity-related pregnancy outcomes. American Journal of Perinatology,. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 33(6):618-24 DOI:10.1055/s-0035-1569986.

- 61. Jensen Michael D, Ryan Donna H, Apovian Caroline M, Ard Jamy D, Comuzzie Anthony G, Donato Karen A, et al. Aha/acc/tos guideline for the management of overweight and obesity in adults. Circulation. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 129(25):S102-S38 DOI:10.1161/01.cir.0000437739.71477.ee.
- 62. Jih J, Mukherjea A, Vittinghoff E, Nguyen TT, Tsoh JY, Fukuoka Y, et al. Using appropriate body mass index cut points for overweight and obesity among Asian Americans. Preventive Medicine. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 65:1-6 DOI:10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.04.010.
- 63. Amin F, Fatima SS, Islam N, Gilani AH. Prevalence of obesity and overweight, its clinical markers and associated factors in a high risk South-Asian population. British Journal of Medicine,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 2(1):16 DOI:10.1186/s40608-015-0044-6.
- 64. National Health and Medical Research Council. Clinical practice guidelines for the management of overweight and obesity in adults, adolescents and children in Australia. National Health and Medical Research Council, [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: <a href="http://www.nhmrc.com.au">http://www.nhmrc.com.au</a>.
- 65. Rasmussen KM, Yaktine AL. The national academies collection: Reports funded by national institutes of health. Weight Gain During Pregnancy: Reexamining the Guidelines. [Internet]. 2009 [cited 2020 September 20]; DOI:10.17226/12584.
- 66. Most J, Amant MS, Hsia DS, Altazan AD, Thomas DM, Gilmore LA, et al. Evidence-based recommendations for energy intake in pregnant women with obesity. The Journal of clinical investigation,. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 6]; 129(11):4682-90 DOI:10.1172/JCI130341.
- 67. Shub A, Huning EYS, Campbell KJ, McCarthy EA. Pregnant women's knowledge of weight, weight gain, complications of obesity and weight management strategies in pregnancy. BioMed Central Research Notes. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]; 6(1):278 DOI:10.1186/1756-0500-6-278.
- 68. Comstock SS. Time to change weight gain recommendations for pregnant women with obesity. Journal of Clinical Investigations. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 129(11):4567-9 DOI:10.1172/jci131932.
- 69. Kapadia MZ, Park CK, Beyene J, Giglia L, Maxwell C, McDonald SD. Weight loss instead of weight gain within the guidelines in obese women during pregnancy: a systematic review and meta-analyses of maternal and infant outcomes. Public Library of Science, [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 10(7):e0132650 DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0132650.

  70. Furber CM, McGowan L, Bower P, Kontopantelis E, Quenby S, Lavender T. Antenatal interventions for reducing weight in obese
- 70. Furber CM, McGowan L, Bower P, Kontopantelis E, Quenby S, Lavender T. Antenatal interventions for reducing weight in obese women for improving pregnancy outcome. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews,. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]; (1):CD009334 DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD009334.pub2.
- 71. Voerman E, Santos S, Inskip H, Amiano P, Barros H, Charles M-A, et al. Association of gestational weight gain with adverse maternal and infant outcomes. JAMA psychiatry. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 17]; 321(17):1702-15 DOI:10.1001/jama.2019.3820.
- 72. Nehring Í, Schmoll S, Beyerlein A, Hauner H, von Kries R. Gestational weight gain and long-term postpartum weight retention: a meta-analysis. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. [Internet]. 2011 [cited 2020 September 20]; 94(5):1225-31 DOI:10.3945/ajcn.111.015289.
- 73. de Jersey S, Guthrie T, Tyler J, Ling WY, Powlesland H, Byrne C, et al. A mixed method study evaluating the integration of pregnancy weight gain charts into antenatal care. Maternal and Child Nutrition,. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September]; 15(3):e12750 DOI:10.1111/mcn.12750.
- 74. Queensland Health. Pregnancy weight gain chart for BMI 25 kg/m² or over. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 2020]. Available from: <a href="https://www.health.qld.gov.au">https://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>.
- 75. Denison FC, Aedla NR, Keag O, Hor K, Reynolds RM, Milne A, et al. Care of women with obesity in pregnancy. International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 126(3):e62-e106 DOI:10.1111/1471-0528.15386.
  76. Poston L, Bell R, Croker H, Flynn AC, Godfrey KM, Goff L, et al. Effect of a behavioural intervention in obese pregnant women (the UPBEAT study): a multicentre, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinology. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 3(10):767-77 DOI:10.1016/S2213-8587(15)00227-2.
- 77. Kasum M, Orešković S, Čehić E, Lila Á, Ejubović E, Soldo D. The role of female obesity on in vitro fertilization outcomes. International Society of Gynecological Endocrinology. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 220 September 20]; 34(3):184-8 DOI:10.1080/09513590.2017.1391209.
- 78. Salam M. Obesity, an enemy of male fertility: a mini review. Oman Medical Journal. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 2020]; 33(1):3-6 DOI:10.5001/omj.2018.02.
- 79. Steinig J, Nagl M, Linde K, Zietlow G, Kersting A. Antenatal and postnatal depression in women with obesity: a systematic review. Archives of Women's Mental Health. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 20(4):569-85 DOI:10.1007/s00737-017-0739-4.
- 80. Heslehurst N, Vieira R, Hayes L, Crowe L, Jones D, Robalino S, et al. Maternal body mass index and post-term birth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obesity Reviews. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 18(3):293-308 DOI:10.1111/obr.12489.
- 81. Taylor CR, Dominguez JE, Habib AS. Obesity and obstetric anesthesia: Current insights. Local and Regional Anesthesia. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 November 15]; 12(1):111-24. Available from: <a href="https://www.dovepress.com">https://www.dovepress.com</a>.
- 82. Angeliki A, Dimitrios P, Chara T. Maternal obesity and its association with the mode of delivery and the neonatal outcome in induced labour: Implications for midwifery practice. European Journal of Midwifery. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 2(April) DOI:10.18332/eim/85792.
- 83. Hautakangás T, Palomäki O, Eidstø K, Huhtala H, Uotila J. Impact of obesity and other risk factors on labor dystocia in term primiparous women: a case control study. British Journal of Medicine: Pregnancy and Childbirth,. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 18(1):304 DOI:10.1186/s12884-018-1938-3.
- 84. Dennis AT, Lamb KE, Story D, Tew M, Dalziel K, Clarke P, et al. Associations between maternal size and health outcomes for women undergoing caesarean section: a multicentre prospective observational study (The MUM SIZE Study). British Journal of Medicine,. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 7(6):e015630 DOI:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-015630.
- 85. Trojano G, Damiani GR, Olivieri C, Villa M, Malvasi A, Alfonso R, et al. VBAC: antenatal predictors of success. Acta Bio Medica Atenei Parmensis. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 November 15]; 90(3):300-9 DOI:10.23750/abm.v90i3.7623.
  86. Bujold E, Hammoud, A., Schild., Krapp, M., Baumann, P. The role of maternal body mass index in outcomes of vaginal births after
- 86. Bujold E, Hammoud, A., Schild., Krapp, M., Baumann, P. The role of maternal body mass index in outcomes of vaginal births after cesarean. American Journal of Gynaecology,. [Internet]. 2005 [cited 2020 September 20]; 193:1517-21 DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2005.03.041.
- 87. Louis JM, Koch MA, Reddy UM, Silver RM, Parker CB, Facco FL, et al. Predictors of sleep-disordered breathing in pregnancy. American Journal of Gynaecology,. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 218(5):521-5 DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2018.01.031. 88. Vegel AJ, Benden DM, Borgert AJ, Kallies KJ, Kothari SN. Impact of obesity on cesarean delivery outcomes. Wisconsin Medical Journal,. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 116(4):206-9. Available from: <a href="https://wmjonline.org">https://wmjonline.org</a>.
- 89. Babendure JB, Reifsnider E, Mendias E, Moramarco MW, Davila YR. Reduced breastfeeding rates among obese mothers: a review of contributing factors, clinical considerations and future directions. International Breastfeeding Journal,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 10 DOI:10.1186/s13006-015-0046-5.
- 90. Maxwell C, Gaudet L, Cassir G, Nowik C, McLeod NL, Jacob C-É, et al. Guideline no. 391-pregnancy and maternal obesity part 1: pre-conception and prenatal care. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 5]; 41(11):1623-40 DOI:10.1016/j.jogc.2019.03.026.

- 91. Aune D, Saugstad OD, Henriksen T, Tonstad S. Maternal body mass index and the risk of fetal death, stillbirth, and infant death: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA psychiatry. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 311(15):1536-46 DOI:10.1001/jama.2014.2269.
- 92. Gaudet L, Ferraro ZM, Wen SW, Walker M. Maternal obesity and occurrence of fetal macrosomia: a systematic review and metaanalysis. BioMedical Research International,. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 2014:640291 DOI:10.1155/2014/640291 93. Torres-Espinola FJ, Berglund SK, García-Valdés LM, Segura MT, Jerez A, Campos D, et al. Maternal obesity, overweight and gestational diabetes affect the offspring neurodevelopment at 6 and 18 months of age – a follow up from the PREOBE cohort. Public Library of Science,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 10(7):e0133010 DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0133010.
- 94. Shawe J, Ceulemans D, Akhter Z, Neff K, Hart K, Heslehurst N, et al. Pregnancy after bariatric surgery: consensus recommendations for periconception, antenatal and postnatal care. Obesity Reviews. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 October 12]; 20(11):1507-22 DOI:10.1111/obr.12927.
- 95. Stephenson J, Heslehurst N, Hall J, Schoenaker DAJM, Hutchinson J, Cade JE, et al. Before the beginning: nutrition and lifestyle in the preconception period and its importance for future health. The Lancet 2018;391(10132):1830-41.
- 96. Villamor E, Cnattingius S. Interpregnancy weight change and risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes: a population-based study. The Lancet. [Internet]. 2006 [cited 2020 September 20]; 368(9542):1164-70 DOI:10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69473-7.
- 97. Mamun AA, Kinarivala M, O'Callaghan MJ, Williams GM, Najman JM, Callaway LK. Associations of excess weight gain during pregnancy with long-term maternal overweight and obesity: evidence from 21 y postpartum follow-up. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. [Internet]. 2010 [cited 2020 September 20]; 91(5):1336-41 DOI:10.3945/ajcn.2009.28950.
- 98. Dutton H, Borengasser SJ, Gaudet LM, Barbour LA, Keely EJ. Obesity in pregnancy: optimizing outcomes for mom and baby. The Medical Clinics of North America. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 102(1):87-106 DOI:10.1016/j.mcna.2017.08.008.
- 99. Bourjeily G, Danilack VA, Bublitz MH, Lipkind H, Muri J, Caldwell D, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea in pregnancy is associated with adverse maternal outcomes: a national cohort. Sleep Medicine. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 38:50-7 DOI:10.1016/j.sleep.2017.06.035.
- 100. da Luz FQ, Hay P, Touyz S, Sainsbury A. Obesity with comorbid eating disorders: Associated health risks and treatment approaches. Nutrients. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 10(7) DOI:10.3390/nu10070829.
  101. O'Kane M, Parretti HM, Pinkney J, Welbourn R, Hughes CA, Mok J, et al. British Obesity and Metabolic Surgery Society
- Guidelines on perioperative and postoperative biochemical monitoring and micronutrient replacement for patients undergoing bariatric surgery—2020 update. Obesity Reviews 2020;21(11):e13087.
- 102. Mousa A, Nagash A, Lim S. Macronutrient and micronutrient intake during pregnancy: an overview of recent evidence. Nutrients. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 November 4]; 11(2) DOI:10.3390/nu11020443.
- 103. Bak GS, Sperling L, Källén K, Salvesen KÅ. Prospective population-based cohort study of maternal obesity as a source of error in gestational age estimation at 11-14 weeks. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 95(11):1281-7 DOI:10.1111/aogs.12963.
- 104. de Jersey SJ, Mallan KM, Callaway LK, Daniels LA, Nicholson JM. Prospective relationships between health cognitions and excess gestational weight gain in a cohort of healthy and overweight pregnant women. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 117(8):1198-209 DOI:10.1016/j.jand.2016.12.011.
- 105. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Gestational diabetes mellitus. Guideline No. MN15.33-V3-R26. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2021. [cited 2021 February 25]. Available from: http://www.health.qld.gov.au
- 106. McKay J, Ho S, Jane M, Pal S. Overweight & obese Australian adults and micronutrient deficiency. BMC Nutr 2020;6:12. 107. McMillan DC, Maguire D, Talwar D. Relationship between nutritional status and the systemic inflammatory response: micronutrients. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 2019;78(1):56-67.
- 108. van der Windt M, Schoenmakers S, van Rijn B, Galjaard S, Steegers-Theunissen R, van Rossem L. Epidemiology and (Patho)Physiology of Folic Acid Supplement Use in Obese Women before and during Pregnancy. Nutrients 2021;13(2). 109. Dolin CD, Deierlein AL, Evans MI. Folic Acid Supplementation to Prevent Recurrent Neural Tube Defects: 4 Milligrams Is Too Much. Fetal Diagn Ther 2018;44(3):161-5.
- 110. Valera-Gran D, Garcia de la Hera M, Navarrete-Munoz EM, Fernandez-Somoano A, Tardon A, Julvez J, et al. Folic acid supplements during pregnancy and child psychomotor development after the first year of life. JAMA Pediatr 2014;168(11):e142611.
- 111. Garner CD, McKenzie SA, Devine CM, Thornburg LL, Rasmussen KM. Obese women experience multiple challenges with breastfeeding that are either unique or exacerbated by their obesity: discoveries from a longitudinal, qualitative study. Maternal & Child Nutrition. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 13(3):e12344 DOI:10.1111/mcn.12344.
- 112. Lyons S, Currie S, Smith DM. Learning from women with a body mass index (bmi)≥30 kg/m2 who have breastfed and/or are breastfeeding: a qualitative interview study. Maternal & Child Health Journal. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 7]; 23(5):648-56 DOI:10.1007/s10995-018-2679-7.
- 113. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Establishing breastfeeding. Guideline No. MN16.19-V3-R21. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2016. [cited 4/11/2020]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au">http://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>
- 114. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Hypertensive disorders in pregnancy. Guideline No. MN15.13-V7-R20. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2015. [cited 28/10/2020]. Available from: http://www.health.qld.gov.au
- 115. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Venous thromboembolism (VTE) prophylaxis in pregnancy and the puerperium. Guideline No. MN20.9-V6-R25. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2020. [cited 28/10/2020]. Available from: http://www.health.gld.gov.au
- 116. Mantel Ä, Hirschberg AL, Stephansson O. Association of maternal eating disorders with pregnancy and neonatal outcomes. JAMA
- psychiatry. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 17]; 77(3):285-93 DOI:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.3664.

  117. The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Prenatal screening and diagnostic testing for fetal chromosomal and genetic conditions. College Statement C-Obs 59. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: https://www.ranzcog.edu.au/
- 118. Yared E, Dinsmoor MJ, Endres LK, Vanden Berg MJ, Maier Hoell CJ, Lapin B, et al. Obesity increases the risk of failure of noninvasive prenatal screening regardless of gestational age. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 215(3):370- DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2016.03.018.
- 119. Robert Peter J, Ho JJ, Valliapan J, Sivasangari S. Symphysial fundal height (SFH) measurement in pregnancy for detecting abnormal fetal growth. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; (9):CD008136 DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD008136.pub3.
- 120. Perinatal Society of Australia and New Zealand, Centre of Research Excellence Stillbirth. Position statement: detection and management of fetal growth restriction in singleton pregnancies. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 June 01]. Available from:
- 121. Bradford B, Cronin R, McKinlay C, Thompson J, McCowan L. Maternally perceived fetal movement patterns: the influence of body mass index. Early Human Development. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 16]; 140:104922 DOI:10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2019.104922. 122. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Fetal movements. Guideline No. MN18.46-V1-R23. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2018. [cited 2020 October 20]. Available from: http://www.health.qld.gov.au
- 123. Vieira MC, Sankaran S, Pasupathy D. Fetal macrosomia. Obstetrics, Gynaecology & Reproductive Medicine. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 September 2020]; 30(5):146-51 DOI:10.1016/j.ogrm.2020.02.011.
- 124. Neel A, Cunningham CE, Teale GR. A routine third trimester growth ultrasound in the obese pregnant woman does not reliably identify fetal growth abnormalities: A retrospective cohort study. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 2021;61(1):116-22.

- 125. Jeve YB, Konje JC, Doshani A. Placental dysfunction in obese women and antenatal surveillance strategies. Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 29(3):350-64 DOI:10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2014.09.007.
- 126. Hinkle ŚN, Sjaarda LA, Albert PS, Mendola P, Grantz KL. Comparison of methods for identifying small-for-gestational-age infants at risk of perinatal mortality among obese mothers: a hospital-based cohort study. International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 123(12):1983-8 DOI:10.1111/1471-0528.13896.
- 127. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Induction of labour. Guideline No. MN17.22-V7-R22. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2017. [cited 20/10/2020]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au">http://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>
- 128. Sovio U, Moraitis AA, Wong HS, Smith GCS. Universal vs selective ultrasonography to screen for large-for-gestational-age infants and associated morbidity. Ultrasound in Obstetrics & Gynecology. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 51(6):783-91 DOI:10.1002/uog.17491.
- 129. Åmark H, Westgren M, Persson M. Prediction of stillbirth in women with overweight or obesity-A register-based cohort study. Public Library of Science,. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 13(11):e0206940 DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0206940.
- 130. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Stillbirth care. Guideline No. MN18.24-V6-R23. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2018. [cited 2020 October 28]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.gld.gov.au">http://www.health.gld.gov.au</a>
- 131. Kerrigan A, Kingdon C, Cheyne H. Obesity and normal birth: A qualitative study of clinician's management of obese pregnant women during labour. BioMed Central Pregnancy & Childbirth,. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 15:256 DOI:10.1186/s12884-015-0673-2.
- 132. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Normal birth. Guideline No. MN17.25-V3-R22. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2017. [cited 9/10/20]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au">http://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>
- 133. Fox D, Maude R, Coddington R, Woodworth R, Scarf V, Watson K, et al. The use of continuous foetal monitoring technologies that enable mobility in labour for women with complex pregnancies: A survey of Australian and New Zealand hospitals. Midwifery 2021;93:102887.
- 134. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Intrapartum fetal surveillance. Guideline No. MN19.5-V7-R24. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2019. [cited 2020 October 10]. Available from: http://www.health.gld.gov.au.
- 2019. [cited 2020 October 10]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au">http://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>
  135. Uyl N, de Jonge E, Uyl-de Groot C, van der Marel C, Duvekot J. Difficult epidural placement in obese and non-obese pregnant women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. International Journal of Obstetric Anesthesia. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 November 16]; 40:52-61 DOI:10.1016/j.ijoa.2019.05.011.
- 136. Overland E, Vatten L, Eskild A, Øverland EA, Vatten LJ. Pregnancy week at delivery and the risk of shoulder dystocia: a population study of 2,014,956 deliveries. International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 September 20]; 121(1):34-42 DOI:10.1111/1471-0528.12427.
- 137. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Primary postpartum haemorrhage. Guideline No. MN18.1-V6-R23. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2018. [cited 2020 November 4]. Available from: <a href="http://www.health.qld.gov.au">http://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>
- 138. Schuster M, Madueke-Laveaux OS, Mackeen AD, Feng W, Paglia MJ. The effect of the MFM obesity protocol on cesarean delivery rates. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 September 20]; 215(4):492-DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2016.05.005.
- 139. Little J, Nugent R, Vangaveti V. Influence of maternal obesity on bishop score and failed induction of labour: a retrospective cohort study in a regional tertiary centre. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 October 4]; 59(2):243-50 DOI:10.1111/ajo.12830.
- 140. Kınay T, Dilbaz B, Özelçi R, Kahyaoğlu İ, Tekin ÖM. The effect of maternal obesity on the success of labor induction with a cervical ripening double-balloon catheter and on pain perception during catheter insertion. Gulhane Medical Journal. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 29]; 62(1):1-7 DOI:10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2019.721.
- 141. Ferrazzi E, Brembilla G, Cipriani S, Livio S, Paganelli A, Parazzini F. Maternal age and body mass index at term: risk factors for requiring an induced labour for a late-term pregnancy. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology & Reproductive Biology. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 20]; 233:151-7 DOI:10.1016/j.ejogrb.2018.12.018.
- 142. Gee ME, Dempsey A, Myers JE. Caesarean section: techniques and complications. Obstetrics, Gynaecology & Reproductive Medicine. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 January 9]; 30(4):97-103 DOI:10.1016/j.ogrm.2020.02.004.
  143. Maxwell C, Gaudet L, Cassir G, Nowik C, McLeod NL, Jacob C-É, et al. Guideline no. 392-pregnancy and maternal obesity part 2:
- 143. Maxwell C, Gaudet L, Cassir G, Nowik C, McLeod NL, Jacob C-É, et al. Guideline no. 392-pregnancy and maternal obesity part 2 team planning for delivery and postpartum care. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 4]; 41(11):1660-75 DOI:10.1016/j.jogc.2019.03.027.
- 144. Mushambi MC, Kinsella SM, Popat M, Swales H, Ramaswamy KK, Winton AL, et al. Obstetric Anaesthetists' Association and Difficult Airway Society guidelines for the management of difficult and failed tracheal intubation in obstetrics. Anaesthesia 2015;70(11):1286-306.
- 145. Swank ML, Wing DA, Nicolau DP, McNulty JA. Increased 3-gram cefazolin dosing for cesarean delivery prophylaxis in obese women. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 2015;213(3):415 e1-8.
- 146. Eley VA, Christensen R, Ryan R, Jackson D, Parker SL, Smith M, et al. Prophylactic cefazolin dosing in women with body mass index >35 kg·m-2 undergoing cesarean delivery: a pharmacokinetic study of plasma and interstitial fluid. Anesthesia & Analgesia. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 September 20]; 131(1):1-6 DOI:10.1213/ANE.000000000004766.
- 147. Therapeutic Guidelines Limited. Surgical antibiotic prophylaxis for specific procedures. In: eTG complete [Internet]. Melbourne June 2019 [cited 10/8/2021]. Available from: https://www.tg.org.au.
- 148. National Blood Authority. Expert panel consensus position statement regarding the use of Rh(D) immunoglobulin in patients with a body mass index ≥ 30. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: https://transfusion.com.au.
- 149. Chang Y-S, Glaria AA, Davie P, Beake S, Bick D. Breastfeeding experiences and support for women who are overweight or obese: a mixed-methods systematic review. Maternal & Child Nutrition. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 February 15]; 16(1):e12865 DOI:10.1111/mcn.12865.
- 150. Sawangkum P, Louis JM. Gestational weight gain: achieving a healthier weight between pregnancies. Obstetrics and Gynecology Clinics. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 September 9]; 47(3):397-407 DOI:10.1016/j.ogc.2020.04.003.
- 151. Rooney BL, Schauberger CW. Excess pregnancy weight gain and long-term obesity: one decade later. Obstetrics & Gynecology. [Internet]. 2002 [cited 2020 September 20]; 100(2):245-52 DOI:10.1016/S0029-7844(02)02125-7.
- 152. Akhter Z, Rankin J, Ceulemans D, Ngongalah L, Ackroyd R, Devlieger R, et al. Prégnancy after bariatric surgery and adverse perinatal outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Public Library of Science,. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 16(8):e1002866 DOI:10.1371/journal.pmed.1002866.
- 153. Kwong W, Tomlinson G, Feig DS. Maternal and neonatal outcomes after bariatric surgery; a systematic review and meta-analysis: do the benefits outweigh the risks? American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology,. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 218(6):573-80 DOI:10.1016/j.ajog.2018.02.003.
- 154. Stephansson O, Johansson K, Söderling J, Näslund I, Neovius M. Delivery outcomes in term births after bariatric surgery: population-based matched cohort study. Public Library of Science,. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 15(9):1-15 DOI:10.1371/journal.pmed.1002656.
- 155. Queensland Health Perinatal Data Collection SSB. Mothers who undertook bariatric surgery pre-pregnancy, Queensland, 2014-2019. 2020.

- 156. Mechanick JI, Apovian C, Brethauer S, Garvey WT, Joffe AM, Kim J, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for the perioperative nutrition, metabolic and nonsurgical support of patients undergoing bariatric procedures. Endocrine Practice. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 October 12]: 25(2):1-75 DOI:10.4158/GL-2019-0406.
- 157. Ciangura C, Coupaye M, Deruelle P, Gascoin G, Calabrese D, Cosson E, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for childbearing female candidates for bariatric surgery, pregnancy, and post-partum management after bariatric surgery. Obesity Surgery. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 29(11):3722-34 DOI:10.1007/s11695-019-04093-y.
- 158. Welbourn R, Hollyman M, Kinsman R, Dixon J, Liem R, Ottosson J, et al. Bariatric surgery worldwide: baseline demographic description and one-year outcomes from the fourth ifso global registry report 2018. Obesity Surgery,. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 14]; 29(3):782-95 DOI:10.1007/s11695-018-3593-1.
- 159. Falcone V, Stopp T, Feichtinger M, Kiss H, Eppel W, Husslein PW, et al. Pregnancy after bariatric surgery: a narrative literature review and discussion of impact on pregnancy management and outcome. British Journal of Medicine,. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 18(1):507 DOI:10.1186/s12884-018-2124-3.
- 160. Slater CM, L., Éllison, J and Syed, A. Nutrition in pregnancy following bariatric surgery. Nutrients. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]; 9(12):1338 DOI:10.3390/nu9121338.
- 161. Kaska L, Kobiela J, Abacjew-Chmylko A, Chmylko L, Wojanowska-Pindel M, Kobiela P, et al. Nutrition and pregnancy after bariatric surgery. International Scholarly Research Notices. [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2020 September 20]:1-6 DOI:10.1155/2013/492060. 162. Harreiter J, Schindler K, Bancher-Todesca D, Göbl C, Langer F, Prager G, et al. Management of pregnant women after bariatric surgery. Journal of Obesity. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 September 20]; 2018 DOI:10.1155/2018/4587064.
- 163. Grandfils S, Demondion D, Kyheng M, Duhamel A, Lorio E, Pattou F, et al. Impact of gestational weight gain on perinatal outcomes after a bariatric surgery. Journal of Gynecology Obstetrics and Human Reproduction. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 January 6]; 48(6):401-5 DOI:10.1016/j.jogoh.2019.03.001.
- 164. Department of Health. Methodological framework for the review of nutrient reference values. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: <a href="https://www.health.qld.gov.au">https://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>.
- 165. Bastos Maia S, Rolland Souza AS, Costa Caminha MF, Lins da Silva S, Callou Cruz R, Carvalho Dos Santos C, et al. Vitamin A and pregnancy: a narrative review. Nutrients. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2020 September 20]; 11(3) DOI:10.3390/nu11030681.
- 166. National Health and Medical Research Council. Nutrient reference values for Australia and New Zealand. [Internet]. 2006 [cited 2020 September 20]. Available from: <a href="https://www.nhmrc.gov.au">https://www.nhmrc.gov.au</a>.
- 167. Johansson K, Cnattingius S, Naslund I, Roos N, Trolle Lagerros Y, Granath F, et al. Outcomes of pregnancy after bariatric surgery. New England Journal of Medicine. [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2020 September 20]; 372(9):814-24 DOI:10.1056/NEJMoa1405789. 168. Ceulemans D, De Mulder P, Lebbe B, Coppens M, De Becker B, Dillemans B, et al. Gestational weight gain and postpartum weight retention after bariatric surgery: data from a prospective cohort study. Surgical Obesity Related Disorders. [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2020 December 18]; 17(4):659-66 DOI:10.1016/j.soard.2020.12.009.

## **Appendix A: Resource considerations**

Aspect	Consideration
Service capability*#	<ul> <li>Industry facility development documents offer detailed guidance for the development of Hospital and Health Service management plans that outline the facility's response to the planned or unplanned admission of women with obesity</li> <li>Consider the physical and service delivery capabilities of the facility in determining appropriate care, referral or transfer of women with obesity, including (but not limited to):         <ul> <li>Facility design (e.g. width of access doors and pathways, turning circles for bariatric equipment, availability of suitable accommodation)</li> <li>Availability of bariatric equipment with appropriate safe working loads (SWL) and widths</li> <li>Workforce capabilities (e.g. access to a range and number of appropriately skilled health care professionals)</li> <li>Capability to manage the potential risks and complications of obesity</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Equipment#	<ul> <li>Bariatric equipment is required when weight exceeds 150 kgs</li> <li>Bariatric bedrooms with ensuite in an acute hospital setting are designed for patients up to 250 kg</li> <li>Super bariatric rooms for a patient up to 450 kg</li> <li>Calibrated bariatric scales</li> <li>Range of large sized blood pressure cuffs</li> <li>Bariatric equipment that has sufficient SWL and appropriate size/width to accommodate patient girth is required (e.g. hoists, beds, shower chairs, lateral transfer devices, wheelchairs, bedside chairs, clinical waiting areas)</li> <li>Bariatric equipment is clearly labelled with SWL</li> </ul>
Workforce⁺	<ul> <li>Additional workforce may be required to care for women with obesity</li> <li>Access to a range of allied health staff is recommended</li> <li>Provide task specific training, including safe handling procedures and the use of bariatric equipment to all staff involved in the care of women with obesity</li> </ul>

<sup>\*</sup>Queensland Health. Clinical Services Capability Framework for Public and Licensed Private health Facilities v3.2. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 22/8/2020]. Available from: <a href="https://www.health.qld.gov.au">https://www.health.qld.gov.au</a>

#Alliance AHI. The Australian Health Infastructure Alliance Guidelines, Part B - Health facility briefing and planning. 0340 - Adult acute inpatient unit. 2015. Available from: <a href="http://www.healthfacilityguidelines.com.au">http://www.healthfacilityguidelines.com.au</a>.

# Appendix B: Retrieval Services Queensland—transport weights

Mode of transport	Maximum weight (kg)	Comments		
QAS road	160	Manual Stryker		
ambulance	200	Power lifter Stryker		
QAS bariatric ambulance	500	Two vehicles in Brisbane (Nathan &Chermside) One vehicle in Townsville		
Fixed wing RFDS B200	180	Width restriction of 80cm for B200		
RFDS B350/TAS	250			
Fixed wing Lifeflight	130 on stretcher 200 walking	Width restriction of 70cm for Challenger		
Rotary Helo 139	160	No width restriction for aircraft door		
Rotary Bell 412-RK and MK	190	No width restriction for aircraft door		
All other Bell 412	160	INO WIGHT TESTITION TO AIRCIAIT GOOD		

Source: Retrieval Services Queensland Communique

<sup>+</sup>Bellew B GA, Huang B, Kite J, Laird Y, Thomas M, Williams K. Weight stigma and bias - what is known? Rapid review of evidence. Prevention Research Collaboration at the Charles Perkins Centre 2020.

# Appendix C: Suggested pregnancy nutrient and biochemical screening post bariatric surgery

	Laboratory test	Pre conception	First trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> and 3rd trimester	Lactation (3 monthly)	Additional measurements/notes	
Full blood count		✓	✓	✓	✓		
1EM20*	Electrolytes Sodium, Potassium, Chloride, Creatinine, Chem Panel	✓	✓	✓			
	Albumin	✓	✓	✓	✓		
	Calcium	✓	✓	✓	✓	Order individual tests or if all required complete	
	Magnesium	✓	✓	✓	✓	as part of a *CHEM20	
	Phosphate	✓	✓	✓	✓		
	Liver function tests	<b>√</b>	✓	✓	<b>√</b>		
	Renal Panel	<b>✓</b>	✓	<b>✓</b>	<b>✓</b>		
Thyroid function—thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH)		✓	✓			At physicians' discretion Add on free thyroxine (FT4) if TSH abnormal	
C Reactive Protein		<b>✓</b>	✓		<b>✓</b>	Baseline screen, then at physician's discretion. If systemic inflammation, risk of inaccurate plasma nutrient levels (e.g. vitamins A, B <sup>6</sup> , C, D, selenium, zinc). Repeat after resolves	
Iron studies		✓	✓	✓	✓	Includes ferritin and transferrin saturation	
Vitamin D—25 OH		✓	✓	✓	✓		
Vitamin B <sub>12</sub> (Cobalamin)		✓	✓	✓	✓	Folic acid supplementation may mask deficiency	
Methylmalonic acid (MMA)		✓	✓	✓	✓	Sensitive index of vitamin B <sub>12</sub> status At physicians' discretion	
Folate (Serum)		✓	✓	✓	✓		
Zinc protoporphyrin		✓	✓	✓			
Vitamin A		✓	✓	✓	✓		
Retinol Binding Protein		✓	✓	✓	✓		
Vitamin B <sub>1</sub> (Thiamine diphosphate whole blood—THIAM)		✓				If repeated vomiting	
Serum copper and ceruloplasmin			✓			Ceruloplasmin: copper carrying protein	
Selenium			✓				
Vitamin E—Alpha-tocopherol (VITE)		If symptomatic anaemia or steatorrhea			rrhea		
Vitamin B <sub>6</sub> (Pyridoxine)		If multiple or severe deficiencies			es		
Vita	amin C	If deficiency suspected					

Source: Shawe J, et al. Pregnancy after bariatric surgery: Consensus recommendations for periconception, antenatal and postnatal care. Obesity Reviews 2019;20(11):1507-22; Ciangura C, et al. Clinical Practice Guidelines for Childbearing Female Candidates for Bariatric Surgery, Pregnancy, and Post-partum Management After Bariatric Surgery. Obesity surgery 2019;29(11):3722-34; Mechanick JI, et al. Clinical Practice Guidelines for the perioperative nutrition, metabolic and nonsurgical support of patients undergoing bariatric procedures – 2019 Update. Endocrine Practice 2019;25(Supplement 2):1-75; Pathology Queensland communique, January 2021. O'Kane M, Parretti HM, Pinkney J, Welbourn R, Hughes CA, Mok J, et al. British Obesity and Metabolic Surgery Society Guidelines on perioperative and postoperative biochemical monitoring and micronutrient replacement for patients undergoing bariatric surgery—2020 update. Obesity Reviews 2020;21(11):e13087.

# Appendix D: Recommendations for routine micronutrient supplementation post bariatric surgery

Nutrient	Daily supplements after bariatric surgery		Daily upper limit in pr	egnancy and lactation	Notes
Nutrient	Preconception	Pregnancy and lactation	14 to 18 years	19 to 50 years	Notes
Folic acid	5 mg	5 mg	800 micrograms	1,000 micrograms	One month prior to pregnancy and up to 12 weeks gestation
lodine	150 micrograms	150 micrograms	900 micrograms	1,100 micrograms	
Calcium	1,200–1,500 mg	1,200–1,500 mg	2,500 mg	2,500 mg	Adjusted for dietary calcium intake. May be combined in vitamin D supplement Avoid taking with iron
Iron	45–60 mg	50–80 mg	45 mg	45 mg	Take separate from calcium supplement and acid reducing medications
Vitamin A	5,000 IU	5,000 IU	9,300 IU	10,000 IU	Avoid exceeding an upper limit of 10,000 IU Vitamin A from retinol sources
Vitamin B₁	<u>&gt;</u> 12mg	≥ 12mg	Not specified	Not specified	
Vitamin B <sub>12</sub>	1 mg	1 mg	Not specified	Not specified	Dose dependent on frequency and route of administration
Vitamin D	≥ 1,000 IU	<u>&gt;</u> 1,000 IU	3000 IU	3000 IU	Titrate dosage until serum levels of 25- hydroxyvitamin D >50nmol/L (30 ng/mL), accounting for cumulative content within other supplements
Vitamin E	15 mg	15 mg	300 mg/day (α-tocopherol equivs)	300 mg/day (α-tocopherol equivs)	Caution required in pregnancy
Vitamin K	90–120 micrograms	90–120 micrograms	Not specified	Not specified	Caution required in pregnancy
Copper	2 mg	2 mg	8 mg	10 mg	
Zinc	8–15 mg per 1 mg of copper	8–15 mg per 1 mg of copper	35 mg	40 mg	
Selenium	50 micrograms	50 micrograms	400 micrograms	400 micrograms	

Source: Shawe J,et al. Pregnancy after bariatric surgery: Consensus recommendations for periconception, antenatal and postnatal care. Obesity Reviews 2019;20(11):1507-22; Ciangura C, et al. Clinical Practice Guidelines for Childbearing Female Candidates for Bariatric Surgery, Pregnancy, and Post-partum Management After Bariatric Surgery. Obesity surgery 2019;29(11):3722-34; Mechanick JI, et al. Clinical Practice Guidelines for the perioperative nutrition, metabolic and nonsurgical support of patients undergoing bariatric procedures – 2019 Update. Endocrine Practice 2019;25(Supplement 2):1-75; NHMRC. Nutrient Reference Values for Australia and New Zealand. 2006; Australian Government. Clinical Practice Guidelines: Pregnancy Care. 2018.

### **Acknowledgements**

Queensland Clinical Guidelines gratefully acknowledge the contribution of Queensland clinicians and other stakeholders who participated throughout the guideline development process particularly:

#### **Working Party Clinical Lead**

Professor Leonie Callaway, Director of Research, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Matthew Smith, Staff Specialist, Obstetrician and Gynaecologist, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Susan de Jersey, Senior Dietitian, Department of Nutrition and Dietetics, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

#### **QCG Program Officer**

Ms Janene Rattray, Clinical Nurse/Midwife Consultant

#### **Working Party Members**

Dr Senaka Abeysundera, Specialist, Toowoomba Hospital

Ms Rukhsana Aziz, Clinical Midwifery Consultant, Ipswich Hospital

Ms Louise Bolger, Dietitian, Gladstone Hospital

Dr Elize Bolton, Clinical Director, Bundaberg Hospital

Miss Laura Brassey, Registered Midwife, Mater Mothers' Hospital, Brisbane

Dr Anastasia Nicole Braun, Consultation Liaison Psychiatrist, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Fiona Britten, Obstetric Physician, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Mrs Sally Brunton, Clinical Midwife, Midwifery Group Practice, Mater Mother's Hospital, Brisbane

Ms Josephine Capon, Clinical Midwife, Redland Hospital

Dr Lindsay Cochrane, Obstetrician, Caboolture Hospital

Ms Eileen Cooke, Consumer Representative, Preterm Infants Parents Association

Dr Victoria Eley, Anaesthetist, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Hasthika Ellepola, Staff Specialist, Obstetrician and Gynaecologist, Logan Hospital

Dr Elise Gilbertson, General and Obstetric Physician, Sunshine Coast University Hospital

Dr Leigh Grant, Obstetrics and Gynaecology Senior Medical Officer, Rockhampton

Ms Taylor Guthrie, Acting Senior Dietitian, Logan Hospital

Ms Michelle Hall, Clinical Midwife, Redcliffe Hospital

Dr George Hopkins, Surgeon, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Mrs Sharon Kiggins, Registered Midwife, Shoalhaven District Memorial Hospital

Mrs Carrie-Anne Lewis, Senior Dietitian, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Mrs Sarah Maher, Diabetes Educator/Midwife, Gladstone

Mrs Catherine Martin, Clinical Midwife Consultant, Rockhampton Hospital

Professor Rhona McInnes, Professor of Maternal and Child Health, Gold Coast University Hospital

Dr Max Mongelli, Obstetrician, Mildura Base Hospital

Dr Kim Nolan, GP/GPLO - Maternity, Metro South Health

Mrs Kate O'Sullivan, Clinical Midwife, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Beena Parker, Senior Medical Officer Anaesthetist, Rockhampton Hospital

Dr Scott Petersen, Staff Specialist, Mater Mothers' Hospital, Brisbane

Dr Sophie Poulter, Endocrinologist and Obstetric Physician, Sunshine Coast University Hospital

Mrs Hilary Powlesland, Senior Dietitian, Royal Brisbane and Womens Hospital

Dr Jegajeeva Rao, Consultant Obstetrician and Gynaecologist, Osborne Park Hospital

Dr Jane Reeves, Obstetrician and Gynaecologist, Sunshine Coast University Hospital

Mrs Kristen Riggs, Senior Dietitian, Caboolture Hospital

Dr Thangeswaran Rudra, Senior Staff Specialist, Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Huda Safa, Senior Staff Specialist, Mater Health Services

Dr Sumeera Samarakkody, Senior Registrar, Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Logan Hospital

Ms Tania Sansbury, Midwife Clinical Midwife Consultant, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

Dr Valerie Slavin, Clinical Midwife Consultant, Midwifery Navigator and Researcher, Gold Coast University Hospital

Dr Kavipriya Soma, GP/Obstetrician, Private Practice

Ms Alecia Staines, Consumer Representative, Maternity Consumer Network

Ms Rhonda Taylor, Clinical Midwifery Consultant, Townsville University Hospital

Mrs Jo-anne Thomas, Clinical Midwife, Gladstone Hospital

Mrs Emily Twine, Dietitian, Metro North Hospital and Health Service

Ms Alison Weatherstone, A/Regional Maternity Services Coordinator, Cairns Hospital

Ms Amanda Wolski, Midwife Navigator for Gestational Diabetes, Logan Hospital

Mrs Mia Zimmerman, Registered Midwife, Redland Hospital

#### **Queensland Clinical Guidelines Team**

Professor Rebecca Kimble, Director

Ms Jacinta Lee, Manager

Ms Stephanie Sutherns, Clinical Nurse Consultant

Ms Emily Holmes, Clinical Nurse/Midwife Consultant

Ms Cara Cox, Clinical Nurse/Midwife Consultant

Ms Janene Rattray, Clinical Nurse/Midwife Consultant

Steering Committee

#### **Funding**

This clinical guideline was funded by Healthcare Improvement Unit, Queensland Health